





Japan Support

Programme Title & Project Number

- Programme Title: The Project for Humanitarian and Development Assistance in Rakhine State
- Programme Number:00106029 (UNDP Project ID)

Participating Organization(s)

UNDP, UN Women and RCO (in partnership with UNHCR)

Programme/Project Cost (US\$)

Total approved budget as per project document: 8,103,015

Japan Contribution 8,103,015

Agency Contribution Not applicable
Government Contribution: Not applicable
Other Contributions: Not applicable
TOTAL: 8.103.015

Programme Assessment/Review/Mid-Term Eval.

Assessment/Review

No

Mid-Term Evaluation Report

No

Country, Locality(s), Priority Area(s) / Strategic Results

Country / Region:

Myanmar / Asia and the Pacific

Priority area / Strategic results:

People in Myanmar live in a more peaceful and inclusive society governed by democratic and accountable institutions and benefit from strengthened human rights and rule of law protection.

Implementing Partners

National counterparts and other international organizations: **As detailed in the report.**

Programme Duration

Overall Duration: 12 months

 Start Date:
 01/04/2019

 Original End Date:
 31/03/2020

 Current End Date:
 31/03/2020

Report Submitted By

- o Name: Dawn Del Rio
- Title: Officer-In-Charge / Deputy Resident Representative
- Participating Organization (Lead): UNDP
- Email address: dawn.del.rio@undp.org

ABBREVIATIONS

AMD	Agricultural Mechanization Department
CSA	conflict sensitivity assessment
CSO	civil society organization
DoA	Department of Agriculture
DoF	Department of Fisheries Department of Powel Development
DRD	Department of Rural Development
DRR	disaster risk reduction
DSW	Department of Social Welfare
GAD	General Administration Department
GBV	gender-based violence
GEWE	gender equality and women's empowerment
GiHA	gender in humanitarian action
GLP	Gender Leadership Programme
GoM	Government of Myanmar
GRB	gender-responsive budgeting
HDPN	humanitarian-development-peace nexus
HLP	housing, land and property
ICCG	Inter-Cluster Coordination Group
ICT	information and communications technology
IDP	internally displaced person
INGO	international non-governmental organization
IP	implementing partner
IWUMD	Irrigation and Water Utilization Management Department
JP	joint programme
LCM	Legal Clinic Myanmar
LRF	Livelihood Recovery Forum
MNCW	Myanmar National Committee for Women
MSWRR	Ministry of Social Welfare, Relief and Resettlement
MOALI	Ministry of Agriculture, Livestock and Irrigation
MOFPI	Ministry of Finance, Planning and Industry
MP	member of parliament
PUNO	participating United Nations organization
QIP	quick impact project
RABP	Rakhine Area-Based Programme
RAFT	Respect, Accountability, Fairness, Transparency
RSG	Rakhine State Government
SDG	Sustainable Development Goal
SES	Social and Environmental Standards
SGBV	sexual and gender-based violence
SSID	Small Scale Industries Department
TDLG	Township Democratic Local Governance
ТоТ	training of trainers
TPIC	Township Planning and Implementation Committee
TRAC	Township Tender Receiving and Assessing Committee
UK	United Kingdom
	Olitou Elitguolii

UN	United Nations
UN Women	United Nations Entity for Gender Equality and the Empowerment of Women
UNDP	United Nations Development Programme
UNFPA	United Nations Population Fund
UNHCR	Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees
WASH	Water, Sanitation and Hygiene
WPUG	water pump user group
W/VTA	ward/village tract administrator

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

The annual report covers the period 1 April 2019 to 31 March 2020 and provides a narrative account of the implementation of the Rakhine Area-Based Programme (RABP) jointly supported by the Governments of Japan, Canada and Germany. Where relevant, it attributes progress and results to the specific contribution of each donor. When no specific attribution is noted, the progress and results are supported from their joint contributions.

During the reporting period, the joint programme (JP) progressed in meeting the priorities of communities in Rakhine by: (i) developing more inclusive and responsive service delivery through: building the State Hluttaw's capacity to draft legislation more responsive to community needs, providing support to its integrated information management capacity and ICT, and delivering training to Hluttaw middle management to support implementation of the 5-Year Strategic Plan; implementing a model for township annual planning (857 participants in five townships (29 percent women)); applying strengthened capacities to understand environmental and disaster risks related to service delivery (769 beneficiaries of SES/DRR training, 215 of them women); and completing 19 township development projects by March 2020, benefiting more than 131,350 people; (ii) contributing to improving the quality of and access to a more inclusive and gender-aware justice system (more than 4,200 people (50 percent women) received legal awareness training and legal assistance and training focused on women's needs); (iii) facilitating partnerships to strengthen community capacity to build trust and reduce conflict while increasing resilience through livelihood interventions (reaching more than 80,000 people), including the provision of agriculture extension services to 1,647 vulnerable smallholder farmers (24 percent women, 26 percent Muslim); (iv)implementing 45 quick impact projects (QIPs – supported by Japan) that benefited 1,642 households in Rakhine and Muslim communities in northern Rakhine, contributing to setting conditions conducive for the eventual return of refugees and internally displaced persons (IDPs).

With a strong focus on addressing the needs of women and girls from conflict-affected villages and IDP camps, the JP has further supported women in Rakhine by: (i) increasing the capacities, skills and resources of 6,092 women in climate-resilient agriculture, cottage industries and business development – 3,890 women were supported through training and asset and input provisions in the agriculture sector and 1,770 women in cottage industries, and 432 women were trained in business development of which 393 received small grants to start up their businesses and 194 were supported with business registration at the Small-Scale Industries Department, benefiting close to 26,700 people indirectly across four townships; (ii) forming and strengthening partnerships with government institutions and the private sector to enhance women's access to financial services, resources and business opportunities, and (iii) challenging communities' gender perceptions and promoting women's economic and social empowerment through a comprehensive range of community outreach and community-based initiatives reaching more than 12,000 people.

The JP strengthened a multi-stakeholder platform for UN agencies, the international community and national actors to coordinate programming across the humanitarian and development nexus in Rakhine, for example, through implementation of the QIPs in northern part of the state. It also reinforced partnerships with the Government and civil society at the central, state and community levels, assisting implementation of activities and institutionalizing new approaches—for example, the township planning process under the local governance component with a focus on GRB—despite a challenging operating environment. It promoted women's empowerment and gender equality across its activities, reaching over 6,500 women 2 and is practically integrating conflict sensitivity and social cohesion across its interventions.

¹ The indirect beneficiary numbers were calculated taking into account the extended benefit family members of direct beneficiaries have received through the programme interventions. The numbers were calculated by multiplying the direct beneficiary numbers by 4.4 for villages as per the mean household size number for Rakhine State as reported in the 2014 National Census, and by 5.4 for IDP camps, which is the mean household size number of the IDP populations in Sittwe and Pauktaw where UN Women's IPs operate.

² The number reflects an approximate indication of the JP's reach of direct beneficiaries during the reporting period.

In late March 2020, in response to the COVID-19 pandemic, both UNDP and UN Women rolled out its COVID-19-specific Business Continuity Plans (BCP). It is underpinned by an extensive programme and operational criticality analysis that was led by the UNDP and UN Women Myanmar Country Office and included every project and field office and its own management units. As part of BCPs, UNDP and UN Women repurposed some of its existing programme to provide support to the local authorities and communities in a wide range of areas to effectively respond to COVID-19. The areas of support include:

[UNDP]

- Procuring health equipment to the Rakhine State Government, such as ventilators, portable X-ray and personal protective equipment (PPE) with procurement;
- Support to the General Administrative Department (GAD) in the COVID-19 response and awareness raising, through existing government structure such as GAD;
- Support to MPs on COVID-19 response, through providing information to elected representatives on issues including public health, disease mitigation, economic response measures, gender-related Covid-19 impacts; capacity development support on how to engage and inform constituents and develop constituency projects related to COVID-19 response and recovery through online delivery; and briefings and resources to Hluttaw leadership on how Parliaments and MPs are continuing to fulfil their roles in other countries during the Covid-19 pandemic, and peer-to-peer support from other Parliaments;
- Under its Rules of Law component, tracking and research on GBV cases is ongoing and UNDP is joining other agencies in the development of SOPs for dealing with GBV cases in Rakhine. Also, PPE, such as hand gels and temperature scanners, has been delivered to its CSO and government partners;
- In the context of the livelihoods, a rapid telephone survey is ongoing with community leaders and a small sample of farmers and fisherfolk to gather early indications of the COVID-19 impact on the livelihood in the project areas, remote planning process with government and implementing partners to support COVID-19 response;
- In Maungdaw and Buthidaung townships in northern part of Rakhine, UNDP and UNHCR have been working on awareness raising on COVID-19 through distributing Information, Education and Communication (IEC) materials in 35 QIP villages, and also working on raising awareness on cloth face mask making and safe use, and supporting materials to families to make cloth face masks for themselves as per the MoHS guidelines;

[UN Women]

- Dissemination of clear and accurate information on COVID-19 to women and the broader communities in IDP camps and conflict-affected areas via appropriate channels by GLP alumni and existing women leaders and potential male champions;
- Assisting women to access health and social protection services, including distribution of hygiene kits
 and personal protective equipment, awareness-raising and strengthened referral on GBV and psychosocial support, as well as other health services;
- Local advocacy to promote women's rights and safety in the context of the pandemic, to be led by women leaders and male champions to influence local authorities in wards, townships and camps and shape service delivery;
- As part of the livelihoods support, women artisans were trained to produce masks. These are being
 procured by humanitarian agencies to meet increased need in Rakhine, through a cash-for-work
 modality that contributes to preventing the spread of COVID-19, raises awareness about proper mask
 wearing and hygiene measures, and supports livelihood and income-generation activities for women
 artisans.

The RABP to date attracted additional funding from the United Kingdom (UK) to support QIPs in the north of Rakhine, and from Germany to further support the entire RABP. The lessons drawn from two years of RABP implementation prompted the United Nations Development Programme (UNDP), UN

Women, Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR) and UNRCO to design a similar joint, area-based approach in Kachin State, for which support was recently received from Japan

I. Purpose

UNDP, UN Women, UNHCR and UNRCO have been working together since April 2019 with the Government of Myanmar (GoM), other UN agencies, civil society and communities to address the development challenges and some root causes of the tensions and conflict in Rakhine State. Their multisectoral JP—the RABP—leverages their humanitarian, recovery, peacebuilding and development capacities to create synergies between their interventions and provide impact at scale. The approach builds on a 12-month project (April 2018–March 2019) funded by Japan that helped set up the institutional bases and programming methods of the current RABP.

The RABP consists of two JPs, which contribute to complementary development outcomes:

• Project for Humanitarian and Development Assistance in Rakhine State. This is funded by Japan for one year (April 2019–March 2020) and implemented by UNDP, UN Women and UNHCR, with coordination support from RCO. It aims to help create conditions conducive to the voluntary, safe, dignified and sustainable return of displaced persons from and within Rakhine, supported by recovery, resilience and development for the benefit of all communities living in Rakhine, with four main outcomes 3:

Outcome H1 (pursued with the support of UNHCR and UNDP): The Government of Myanmar is supported in its effort in creating conditions conducive to the voluntary, safe, and sustainable return of displaced persons from and within Rakhine State and to prevent and address statelessness.

Outcome H2 (pursued with the support of UNHCR): Pending dignified solutions to displacement, critical humanitarian supports in the areas of protection, shelter, NFI, and camp coordination and camp management are provided to the camp population to ensure their dignified living conditions.

Outcome D1 (pursued with the support of UNDP): Community priorities and needs are better met through inclusive and responsive service delivery, improved access to justice, and increased local development opportunities that promote social cohesion for men and women.

Outcome D2 (pursued with the support of UN Women): Women are empowered to engage in, contribute to, and benefit from community resilience and inclusive growth and development.

• Women's Empowerment and Resilient Inclusive Communities in Rakhine. This is funded by Canada for three years (April 2019–March 2022) and Germany for one year (January–December 2020) and implemented by UNDP and UN Women to promote socially cohesive and resilient communities that empower women. It combines support to government, civil society and communities to help realize the same two long-term development outcomes as the Japan-funded programme.

II. Results

This section highlights progress made from April 2019 to March 2020 towards achieving the JP's development outcomes and outputs. On the attribution of results, the following should be noted:

- Some results achieved in the first phase are attributable to Japan's 2018–2019 support, which helped establish trust with Rakhine stakeholders and piloted the JP approach. They demonstrate positive working relationships with the State, local authorities and civil society, which were achieved through regular and frequent engagement and collaboration.
- The narrative underscores how the RABP's results are due to the joint approach used to tackle a complex situation: (i) from the donor perspective, complementary funding by Canada, Germany and Japan is flexible enough to adapt to evolving needs and challenges; and (ii) from the participating UN organizations' (PUNOs) contributions, UN Women's work on gender-responsive governance, women's leadership and civil society strengthening complements UNDP's legal and institutional work to ensure that government programmes and services are inclusive of and accessible to women. Through UNDP's community-led projects, UN Women plans to train women to actively participate in social cohesion and community development initiatives. Where relevant, this report highlights joint results achieved from the synergies of UNDP's and UN Women's work rather than attributing those results to the work of a single organization.

³ Humanitarian outcomes are reported by UNHCR in a separate document as per agreement with Japan.

- Annex I details the outputs supported by Japan, Canada, and Germany respectively.
- Annex II provides an indicator-based performance assessment by output.
- Annex III presents success stories under various programme components.

A. Progress on Outcomes

Outcome (D)1: Community priorities and needs are better met through inclusive and responsive service delivery, improved access to justice, and increased local development opportunities that promote social cohesion for men and women in Rakhine State

The JP is aligned with the outcomes of UNDP's 2018–2022 Country Programme Document: (i) Sustaining peace through national reconciliation and building an effective democratic State; (ii) Promoting inclusive, resilient and sustainable development and environmental management. Phase 1 (April 2018–March 2019), funded by Japan, allowed UNDP and UN Women to build strong relationships with local actors to test intervention methodologies and begin to demonstrate the impact of a joint approach to supporting more inclusive, people-centred development in Rakhine. The trust established with Rakhine authorities and good relationships built with communities were invaluable in gaining acceptance and enabled a rapid start to the programme in April 2019. Experience also helped refine the approach to promoting social cohesion. Building social capital at community level was insufficient to engage marginalized groups such as women or strengthen cohesion between ethnic groups. Improving the status of minorities requires multisectoral economic, social and institutional approaches and concerted efforts at state, local and community levels.

During the reporting period, the JP made notable strides towards meeting the priorities of Rakhine communities by: (i) developing inclusive and responsive service delivery through institutional and programmatic work with the State Hluttaw and township authorities; (ii) contributing to improving the quality of and access to a more inclusive justice system; and (iii) helping increase local development opportunities that promote social cohesion and conditions conducive to the eventual return of displaced persons. It helped empower women to engage in community resilience initiatives through enhanced leadership skills training, new livelihood options to advance their economic empowerment, and identifying and orienting implementing partners (IPs) dedicated to the improvement of women's lived experiences. It also strengthened the international/national/local stakeholder platform to coordinate programming across the HDPN in Rakhine.

These concerted efforts helped further the approach to developing a model for annual township planning in seven townships. A much larger and more diverse group of people participated than ever before.⁴ The approach opened space for democratic dialogue in which government officials engage in open discussions with communities, disclose budgets, explain the annual planning and budgeting process and involve citizens in the planning and selection of public projects. The new iteration of planning process in the original five townships also placed greater emphasis on conflict sensitivity, social cohesion and disaster risk reduction (DRR), through application of the skills learned in Social and Environmental Standards (SES)/DRR training. Of 63 members of Township Planning and Implementation Committees (TPICs) from 14 different departments, 41 percent (20 men, 6 women) participated in the training prior to the planning session and incorporated their knowledge on SES/DRR into township planning.

Gender-responsive budgeting and planning across planning and budgeting cycles leverages opportunities to enable inclusive and gender-responsive service delivery that meets community needs and priorities. UN Women and UNDP, in close collaboration with the Department of Social Welfare (DSW) and Ministry of Finance, Planning and Industry (MOFPI), built government and stakeholder capacity to apply GRB linked to the government planning and budgeting cycle. Technical GRB expertise was also provided at five Township Democratic Local Governance (TDLG) planning workshops (see Outputs (D)1.1 and 2.2).

Programme components will be further coordinated and integrated to promote evidence-based real-time local planning and budgeting, linking with the Hluttaw's work and Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs) localization. The JP recognizes the need to find durable solutions for the settlement and integration of returning refugees and IDPs, an increasingly urgent issue in Rakhine. Building on the TDLG planning and financing model, the programme partners, including PUNOs, will support the humanitarian, peace and development impetus towards durable solutions to enhance more inclusive participation by all ethnic groups in the planning process.

⁴ In total, 969 people (33 percent women) participated in the three rounds of the inclusive and participatory township planning process from December 2019 to February 2020.

B. Progress on Outputs

Under Outcome (D)1: Community priorities and needs are better met through inclusive and responsive service delivery, improved access to justice, and increased local development opportunities that promote social cohesion for men and women in Rakhine State

Output (D)1.1. Local governance institutions strengthened for inclusive, accountable, and responsive public service delivery that better meets the priorities and needs of local communities

Township Democratic Local Governance component. The JP strengthened capacities of government institutions to manage local governance and supported township administrations to develop and implement annual plans and budgets to support local achievement of the SDGs and contribute to the goals of the Myanmar Sustainable Development Plan (MSDP).

- For FY 2019/20, three rounds of participatory planning workshops were conducted in each of the target townships, Gwa, Ponnagyun, Ramree, Thandwe and Toungup, and five annual township development plans were finalized. Each includes an overview of sectoral capital investments and costs and follows good governance principles, guided by the participatory annual township planning process outlined in the Grant Manual agreed on by UNDP and the GoM. The 857 workshop participants (29 percent women) included ward and village tract administrators (W/VTAs), civil society representatives, members of parliament (MPs), 10-household (10-HH) leaders and township departmental officials. Nineteen projects were selected for implementation.
- The TPICs then gave public presentations in all five townships (777 attendees, 30 percent women) to discuss the annual plans and priorities—a first for Myanmar. This enabled community members to receive first-hand information on their township development plan and better understand the mandates and budgets of (and constraints on) public service delivery departments—an accountability mechanism that will become integral to the township planning process.
- Guided by these processes, 112 women (29 from TPICs, 83 from ward/village tract administrations) received social accountability training in May 2019. In June and July, procurement training was conducted for 311 participants (19 percent women), including members of the Rakhine State Planning and Implementation Committee, State Hluttaw, TPICs and Township Tender Receiving and Assessing Committees (TRACs), plus private contractors, across all target townships.
- All 19 infrastructure projects began in November 2019 and were completed in March 2020—14 rural roads and a school, health centre, bridge, water pond and children's playground, with a total value of \$US 2 million of township development grants allocated to Rakhine.5 More than 131,350 people gained better access to this infrastructure and public services.
- In September 2019, a two-day lessons learned workshop attracted 90 participants (19 women), including W/VTAs, the five township governance officers (TGOs) and TRAC and CSO representatives. Such platforms encourage dialogue on decentralization policy and local governance reforms, deepen regional understanding, improve response to community needs, increase participation and, hence, help build trust in government institutions.
- In December 2019, government officials, representatives of international non-governmental organizations (INGOs) and CSOs and other stakeholders convened for the annual national workshop for female W/VTAs. The 113 participants included four of the five female W/VTAs in Rakhine. They discussed mechanisms to overcome barriers to GEWE, drawing on the experiences of female Union MPs and W/VTAs, national and international specialists and the work of UNDP and its partners, and debated women's role in sustaining peace, increasing female W/VTAs' awareness of their role in addressing gender-based violence (GBV), community consultation, identification of and tools for development projects, and mobilization of female W/VTAs to strengthen the voices of female community representatives (less than 1 percent of W/VTAs in Myanmar are women).
- Building on the November 2018 solid waste management (SWM) study tour of Sweden, UNDP conducted a situation analysis of SWM in Rakhine, focused on coastal areas and tourism, with a proposal to develop a SWM Master Plan. In March 2020, training sessions were organized in Sittwe

⁵ Canada's funding supports some of the participatory planning processes involved in developing the township development plans. The grants to implement these plans are supported by Japan.

and Thandwe for 92 officials (46 percent women) from the RSG and TPICs from the five target townships.

Disaster risk reduction (DRR) component. In line with mainstreaming SDGs into the township planning process, the JP supported a risk-informed approach to development planning and implementation by strengthening capacities of relevant key authorities to understand environmental and disaster risks, to apply a risk informed approach to different sectors, including in infrastructures investments and to strengthen disaster management local entities by facilitating dialogue between them and relevant sectoral decision makers. Under the JP the following key components contributed to DRR mainstreaming, capacity building, and inter-sectoral dialogue towards risk informed development:

- To make township development plans more disaster and climate resilient, the JP supported the Disaster Management Committees (DMCs) in Thandwe and Toungup in July 2019 regarding local hazards identification, risk management mechanisms and strengthening DRR in development planning. In December 2019, a workshop attended by 27 members (7 female) of the State Planning and Implementation Committee and one planning minister identified potential opportunities, challenges and barriers in relation to SES/DRR relevant to improving township development planning processes and project implementation. It revealed that transitioning from disaster preparedness to a wider risk management approach will require significant support, including institutional reform, expansion of DMCs' terms of reference and extensive capacity-building. Later that month, an SES/DRR workshop was conducted in Thandwe for TPICs/DMCs from Gwa, Ponnagyun, Ramree, Thandwe and Toungup (43 participants, 9 female).
- Synergies and integration of DRR/SES considerations were promoted with the TDLG project. It helped strengthen capacities of targeted townships to manage social and environmental risk, resulting in minimizing or mitigating potential negative disasters-generated impacts caused by projects, while promoting resilient and sustainable investments. A few key highlights included:
 - o Based on analysis of local needs and priorities, capacity building on SES/DRR mainstreaming was integrated into TDLG planning workshops in six target townships (Gwa, Manaung, Pauktaw, Ramree, Thandwe and Toungup). The 699 participants (199 female) included W/VTAs, government officials, members of TPICs and CSOs, MPs and 10 female HH leaders. The training focused on enhancing conceptual understanding of DRR, linkages between development and disaster risk, DRR mainstreaming, and UNDP's SES policies and related local rules and regulations.
 - SES/DRR was mainstreamed into 2nd Planning workshop through technical SES/DRR input, especially for potential land acquisitions and impact on environmental sensitive areas. Through SES/DRR considerations, potentially high-risk projects could be avoided during prioritizing projects by considering alternation options avoid, minimize and mitigate approach.
 - SES/DRR checklist were attached in the planning booklets as the key output after participatory planning workshops, which is planned to be submitted to Rakhine State Government for Approval.
 - SES/DRR can be integrated during Operation and Maintenance of existing project through SES
 considerations in regular maintenance (e.g. Water Quality Monitoring to ensure community
 health and safety, monitor water quality to identify potential Water Quality issues)
- The JP also conducted technical consultations for the township planning workshops and field monitoring visits to development project sites, enabling DRR stakeholders to provide technical input to township planning processes to support risk-informed decision-making. Lessons learned from these activities will inform an SES and DRR checklist to be added to the Grant Manual.
- Community profile surveys and DMC surveys were conducted in Gwa, Manaung, Ramree, Thandwe and Toungup to support future development of disaster risk profiles for selected townships in Rakhine and Guidance Notes on DRR and Climate Change Adaptation (CCA) mainstreaming, which will be shared with TPICs to ensure more risk-informed decision-making.

Parliamentary component. The JP supported the State Hluttaw to: (i) implement its strategic plan, by helping strengthen its capacity to set policies and draft legislation more responsive to community needs; and (ii) perform effective oversight of government budgeting and expenditure.

- In April 2019, a programme was conducted for Hluttaw middle management. Hluttaw units started formulating "statements of services" detailing the services they will deliver to MPs. Supporting the reform of Hluttaw Office processes and services contributes to making the Hluttaw's business more predictable and transparent and allows for greater and better-informed participation of MPs.
- In August 2019, support provided to legislative and policy work led to the Hluttaw Speaker and its Agriculture, Livestock, Fisheries, Forestry and Irrigation Committee identifying the topic for the first committee policy inquiry, The Role of Seed Improvement in Supporting Sustainable Agriculture in Rakhine State. The Committee launched the inquiry in November, called for submissions and conducted comprehensive stakeholder mapping and engagement (including gender and inclusivity) to ensure public participation. It held its first hearing in Ponnagyun in December, continues to receive written submissions and will hold further hearings and site visits. Its final report is expected in 2020. Throughout this work, Hluttaw staff are supported to develop the knowledge and skills required to provide MPs with administrative, research and writing services to support the inquiry.
- In November 2019, the JP conducted a professional development programme on MPs' Role in Anti-Corruption and the Committee Inquiry Process. International best principles and practices were discussed and MPs supported to consider how best to adapt them as appropriate to the Rakhine context.
- The JP continued to support the Hluttaw's integrated information management and information and communications technology (ICT). The first shared drive was established, allowing the Hluttaw to move to electronic document management, and the Hluttaw was supported to develop ICT governance arrangements and an ICT unit to serve MPs and staff and maintain the new infrastructure. Staff capacity is being built to support development of an electronic document management policy framework, intranet and website.
- The JP continued to support Hluttaw staff development. Two new training focal point officers attended an introductory programme in February 2020 for counterparts in all region and state Hluttaws. In March 2020, two staff attended ICT training in Mandalay and others will receive committee skills training, initially online.
- The JP consolidated past gains in maintaining business transparency and identifying good consultation practices. The Hluttaw uses and updates its calendar, which will be published on the new website. In June 2019, the Deputy Speaker, two Committee Chairs and the Hluttaw Deputy Director General were briefed on options to publish a business paper at a seminar on inclusive business management for region and state Hluttaws. The JP will support its production in the next year.

With improved business management and more inclusive rules and procedures, MPs should be able to participate more meaningfully in debates, represent the diversity of their constituents in the Hluttaw and encourage public participation in decision-making. At the same time, more skilled parliamentary staff and improved parliamentary services will increase MPs' effectiveness and improve the Hluttaw's capacity to engage with and inform the public on policies that affect them.

Output (D)1.2. Values, skills, and knowledge of local communities and justice actors enhanced to uphold human rights, promote gender equality, and improve access to justice for women and vulnerable groups

Rule of law and access to justice component. Strengthening its cooperation with relevant government stakeholders, CSOs and PUNOs, the JP achieved tangible results through targeted legal-awareness campaigns, legal services and thematic workshops, mainstreaming GEWE throughout its activities.

- In partnership with Legal Clinic Myanmar (LCM), Thazin and International Legal Foundation (ILF), the project reached 4,275 people (2,137 women): 2,621 people attended awareness-raising sessions on sexual and gender-based violence (SGBV) and housing, land and property (HLP) rights in 15 townships; 620 benefited from legal counselling in person and 267 via a hotline; and 302 were trained to provide paralegal support in remote communities. In total, 2,002 women and girls benefited from these activities. In addition, 190 people (135 women) were represented in court.
- ILF has taken on 42 cases for clients from different communities. It secured the release of a Muslim client on his own bond, a real rarity in Myanmar. Although prior information intimated that IDPs were

not generally being prosecuted in the formal justice system in Rakhine, 14 of the 42 clients are Muslim IDPs who have been arrested in IDP camps and charged under the Myanmar Penal Code.

- With the support of ILF, the project also strengthened the capacity of the Rakhine Legal Aid Board (RLAB) to lead on access to legal aid throughout Rakhine. In August 2019, a workshop was held to raise awareness of legal aid and the Legal Aid Act, enhance practical knowledge of the right to and eligibility for legal aid, share best practices and international standards, and enhance coordination among justice stakeholders. Participants included the RLAB, legal aid providers, the General Administration Department (GAD), state judiciary, law office, prison authority, police and immigration, CSOs, lawyers in private practice, community members and academics.
- Rakhine women lawyers, law teachers and community representatives received training on the rule of law, human rights and SGBV issues. UNDP, UN Women and the United Nations Population Fund (UNFPA) organized a symposium on "Women's Access to Justice" (November 2019) and a two-day workshop on "Women, HLP and Inheritance Rights" (February 2020) to discuss the challenges women encounter in their access to justice and how women can be better assisted. The symposium mapped the legal aid providers and referral systems for women in Rakhine and stakeholders committed to working towards a more gender-responsive justice system with an improved and sustainable referral system. The workshop disseminated knowledge, increased awareness and sensitized administrators and service providers to the issues faced by women and identified strategies to advance the protection of their rights at the state and Union levels. Together, the events attracted more than 200 participants, including representatives of GAD, township and village tract administrations, law officers, police, women farmer leaders, Gender Leadership Programme (GLP) alumni, civil society actors and development partners (see also Output 2.1).

Output (D)1.3. Target communities and institutions have improved opportunities for gender-responsive community cohesion and economic development, and strengthened capacities to build peace

Livelihoods and social cohesion component. Livelihood interventions were initiated in consultation with community and government counterparts; partnership and coordinating mechanisms with the GoM and communities were established; conflict sensitivity, baseline and livelihood needs assessments were conducted; and conflict and access conditions were assessed in all townships in coordination with the GoM and the United Nations Department of Safety and Security (UNDSS).

- Mrauk-U, Pauktaw, Ponnagyun and Rathedaung Townships were selected for livelihood interventions. To ensure continuity with communities and build on previous efforts, the JP continued to work in the same 88 villages, aiming to reach 81,200 beneficiaries from all ethnic groups.
- Three local CSOs became IPs: People for People in Mrauk-U and Ponnagyun, Swanyee Development Foundation in Pauktaw, and Action for Green Earth in Rathedaung. Capacity-strengthening and technical support was provided to them and activities began in September 2019, including conflict sensitivity assessment (CSA), baseline and livelihood needs assessment and others.
- Livelihood Recovery Forums (LRFs) are a community coordination and consultation mechanism to identify livelihood interventions inclusive of all communities. Sixty LRFs were organized in 15 geographical clusters covering all 27 village tracts. Each LRF established a women's sub-group, where women could use their voice and articulate their demands. Representatives from Muslim villages participated in 98 percent of all LRFs, and female representatives participated in 96 percent.
- A coordination mechanism has been established with the Ministry of Agriculture, Livestock and Irrigation (MOALI) to strengthen national ownership and provide guidance to project activities. A Working Group of officials from the Departments of Agriculture (DoA), Fisheries (DoF), Rural Development (DRD), Agricultural Land Management and Statistics, Irrigation and Water Utilization Management (IWUMD) and Agricultural Mechanization (AMD) has held three meetings. Other activities include a one-day workshop for DoA, GAD and DRD on smallholders' irrigation planning; a two-day training of trainers (ToT) for DoA on good agriculture practice and home gardening; and a coordination meeting on agricultural irrigation policy involving all MOALI departments in Rakhine and UN agencies and INGOs implementing agriculture support. A key outcome was agreement with DoA to provide agriculture extension services to all communities in all the livelihood project villages.

- CSA was conducted in 15 project locations in the period September–December 2019 to inform the programme approach to maximize positive and minimize negative impacts of the interventions. The findings indicate positive perceptions in all communities of increased intercommunal interactions in LRFs.
- Agriculture extension services were initiated from September 2019 and provided to farmers from all communities, including Muslims. For most Muslim farmers, this was the first time in several years they had received any support from DoA. As part of the initiative "From Farm to Market for All", which promotes inclusive gender-responsive agro-fisheries value chains and market linkages in rural areas, DoA, DoF and UNDP distributed 352 water pumps to 1,647 vulnerable smallholder farmers (24 percent women, 26 percent Muslim) organized into water pump user groups (WPUGs), along with training on their operation and maintenance, and provided training on good agriculture practices and home gardening to 324 farmers (34 percent women) from all communities. The positive spillover effects in the target areas benefited 15,000 households (around 80,000 people) directly or indirectly.
- Based on the priorities identified in LRFs, UNDP, DoA and DoF began planning construction of seven solar dryer dome (SDD) facilities in Pauktaw. Location selection is ongoing through a consultative process and an initial socio-economic impact assessment has been completed. The SDDs will support value-adding processes for agricultural and fishery production and serve as focal points for market linkages. Collaboration was also initiated with the Ministry of Commerce in Sittwe, with the aim of working together to raise awareness of trading opportunities in project locations.
- The project approach is aligned with UN Women's activities in project locations. To strengthen overall impact and sustainability, selected women farmers, all beneficiaries of "From Farm to Market for All", will participate in the business development skills programme supported by UN Women.
- Four focus group discussions with 32 women farmers and nine interviews to identify gender-related obstacles to water pump use and agriculture support were held (January–February 2020). The main obstacles for women farmers are their lack of on- and off-farm skills and access to financing, and shortage of agriculture inputs.

Social cohesion pilot. Based on experience to date, UNDP has developed a concept to pilot new approaches complementary to its social cohesion work, based on the Conflict and Peace Analysis report commissioned by UNDP Country Office in Myanmar and completed in 2019. The report outlines the nationwide peace and conflict issues and focuses in particular on Rakhine and Kachin States, where the project plans to work. Detailed analysis of the conflict context in Rakhine and consultations with relevant stakeholders in Sittwe and Yangon form the basis of ongoing discussion on the implementation strategy of the pilot.

The assessment of social cohesion needs and opportunities in potential pilot village clusters is scheduled to begin in April—May 2020 and to be conducted in Sittwe, northern Rakhine, rural areas of central Rakhine and new areas of concern near Chin State borders. Building on the RAFT assessment (see Output (D)1.3), it will support identification of locations to strengthen understanding of how quality interactions can be promoted to foster equality and have beneficiaries share positive feelings, rather than being transactional. With the high level of complexity and differentiation of local contexts, as well as intercommunal relations, local tailored approaches are required.

Output (D)1.4. Resilience-based recovery and development activities implemented to support dignified solutions to displacement and the creation of conducive conditions for the sustainable return of refugees and IDPs

Supporting implementation of the tripartite Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) to create conditions conducive for the return of refugees from Bangladesh, the RABP engaged communities and vulnerable households to help identify, plan and undertake activities to restore productive assets, generate income, rehabilitate community infrastructure and promote community interaction and social cohesion. The participation of beneficiaries from different ethnic backgrounds increased intercommunal interaction.

- With Japan's support and funding from UNDP and UK Aid, four rounds of rapid needs assessment (RNA) were conducted in 67 of the 72 target villages in Maungdaw and Buthidaung Townships (April 2019–March 2020). 6 Fourteen QIPs were implemented, 7 restoring some capacity to resume livelihoods and improve income-generation; 28 village steering committees were established to implement community-driven income-generating and livelihood initiatives that have benefited 1,642 households (801, or 49 percent, headed by women); 21 vocational training courses improved the awareness, knowledge and skills of 354 households on income generation and small-business opportunities; and households received in-kind support and cash grants for home gardening, livestock rearing, welding, carpentry, masonry, handicrafts and business start-up. QIPs covered in total 26 villages in 11 VTs, 18 Muslim villages (1,085 HHs), eight Rakhine, Daignet and Hindu villages (557 HHs).
- With their respective partners World Vision International and Bridge Asia Japan, UNDP and UNHCR continued to implement 44 of the 45 community-led QIPs approved: 26 on infrastructure (school renovation, water supply, pond renovation, solar streetlights, road rehabilitation, drainage and culvert construction), 14 on skills training and income-generating activities, and four for persons with specific needs. Joint teams assessed 129 GoM-approved villages to understand the challenges faced and inform identification of community-based initiatives to address priorities, build trust and promote social cohesion. In August 2019, the GoM again rejected the JP's request to conduct follow-up visits to 11 villages from round three of the RNA, citing security concerns. In September 2019, the Technical Working Group approved 14 follow-up visits by UNDP and UNHCR to six village tracts to prioritize community initiatives and facilitate QIP design (RNA Round 4). Consequently, UNDP designed and submitted 7QIPs to GoM, of these 6 QIPs together with 3 other QIPs (1QIP from RNA Round1and 2 QIPs from RNA Round 2) were approved in March 2020. These 9 QIPs cover 14 villages, eight Muslim villages (1,352 HHs, 7,321 individuals (3,546 M and 3,775 F)) and six Rakhine and Burmese villages (478 HHs, 2,219 individuals, 1,036 M, 1082 F). Consultation with local administration and implementation planning is under progress.
- In April 2020, the GoM approved two pilot projects for the return of IDPs to their places of origin. The pilot will be implemented in two phases, beginning with shelter and thereafter addressing other service requirements. UNDP is developing a concept note to diversify from QIPs to more medium-and long-term interventions in Rakhine.

Under Outcome (D)2: Women are empowered to engage in, contribute to, and benefit from community resilience and inclusive growth and development in Rakhine State 8

The JP takes a community-driven approach to empower women and places a strong focus on addressing the needs of women and girls and using their capacities in conflict-affected villages and IDP camps. It works across the humanitarian-peace-development nexus through an integrated approach covering multiple, mutually reinforcing thematic areas. 6,092 women were supported through capacity building and the provision of assets and inputs in climate-resilient agriculture, cottage industries and business development – 3,890 women in the agriculture sector, 1,770 women in cottage industries, and 432 women in business development, which benefited close to 26,700 people indirectly across four townships. Two essential partnerships were formed to enhance women's access to business opportunities and financial services. The JP undertook comprehensive community outreach and community-based initiatives to challenge gender perceptions and promote women's economic and social empowerment, reaching more than 12,000 people. Capacity development interventions for enhanced economic participation of women resulted in increased access and control over financial resources and new sources of income for 2,650 women.

Output D.2.1. Women's skills and access to markets are strengthened for climate-resilient agriculture

⁶ RNAs in the five remaining target villages are currently on hold, due to the COVID-19 pandemic.

⁷ In 17 villages in nine village tracts in Maungdaw, and nine villages in two village tracts in Buthidaung.

⁸ UN Women works with the following IPs for the implementation of Outcome (D)2: Oxfam (under Output 2.1), World Vision Myanmar (under Output (D)2.3), Mercy Corps (under Output D.2.1), Finn Church Aid Consortium (under Output D.2.2).

In partnership with DoA and private company East West Seed, and through a layered approach that promoted peer-to-peer learning, strong community ownership and sustainability, the capacity and resources of 3,890 women from four townships were enhanced in climate-resilient agriculture, with a focus on vegetable farming and innovative small-scale farming systems such as vertical gardening and mushroom cultivation, benefitting over 17,900 people indirectly. Women were economically empowered through skills training that included the establishment of demonstration farms, asset and input distribution, the creation of market linkages, exposure visits and engagement in collective actions. A feasibility assessment and inception study on vertical farming opportunities in Rakhine informed the design of the interventions.

An endline survey carried out with 285 women beneficiaries revealed that 75% of respondents now consider vegetable production as their main income source (contrarily to rice which is usually the most prevalent). Women's reported average revenue from selling vegetables and crops they earned throughout the last four months of the project period (MMK 257,247) was 57 per cent of the average revenue they usually generated during a whole year before joining the RABP (MMK 454,803), which indicates a clear increase in income. In regard to the JP's contribution to enhanced social cohesion, 21.8 per cent of women reported that they interacted with members from different communities through their agricultural practices and the market linkages they use to sell their produce. 75.4 per cent of the women interviewed during the evaluation stated that they feel either neutral or comfortable when interacting with people from the other communities.9

- Key to UN Women's agriculture programming is the incorporation of the Market Systems Development approach, which aims to change the way that markets work, so that targeted beneficiaries are included in the benefits of growth and economic development. Key market constraint that the project aimed to tackle was access of female farmers to climate-smart agriculture techniques. Instead of merely providing direct training delivery to the targeted farmers, the project opted to strengthen local actors in a way that creates lasting benefits for the beneficiaries. The core design of the project delivery was therefore based on the valorisation of farmer promoters as a community-based extension service around climate-smart agriculture to sustain small-scale vegetable farming systems. Since promoters are from within the target communities, it is expected that their service remains continuously available once the project has ended. It is innovative in a sense that while the model has been successful elsewhere, the RABP adopted and introduced it for use in Rakhine State.
- Using a farmer-to-farmer extension model, the project trained 880 female farmer promoters and champions as delivery actors in close collaboration with DoA on home gardening practices, provided them with agricultural assets and facilitated the establishment of demonstration farms, through which an additional 2,500 women farmers were trained through dissemination training. It is expected that each of the promoters will become a key farmer in their own community and will continue to share the promoted CSA techniques when the project ends. The participation in field day events at demonstration farms enabled the women farmers to apply the knowledge and skills they have acquired through the trainings. 3,380 women farmers received productive inputs such as seeds, fertilizers, seed trays and others. Five water pumps were distributed to farmer promoters and their families in two IDP camps in Sittwe allowing them to cultivate vegetables also in the summer season.
- Innovative small-scale farming systems such as vertical farming and mushroom cultivation production were identified as suitable practices for landless households in terms of nutritional aspects and generating additional income. The capacity of 50 women from two IDP camps in Sittwe was developed on vertical gardening practices and agricultural asset were provided, which empowered IDP women economically and increased their capacity and self-reliance. The vertical gardening activities built on a feasibility assessment and inception study on vertical farming in Rakhine State that was carried out by UN Women during the first and second quarter of 2019.

⁹ Using a mixed data collection methodology, a sampling of 284 women (47.2 per cent of which were Muslim women) was selected for the assessment of women's average revenue and aspects around social cohesion.

- Mushroom production was introduced in two IDP camps in Sittwe in a two-way approach that
 included 1) the provision of mushroom cultivation training to 60 women, and 2) the distribution of
 mushroom seed cultivation kits to 400 women for immediate production accompanied with short
 briefings on mushroom cultivation.
- A rapid market mapping exercise of vegetable value chains was carried out in January and February 2020 using a gender lens to understand differences in gender roles, responsibilities, and relationships at different value chain levels as well as formal and informal rules that can affect women's market participation. The mapping included analysis of opportunities for women's employment and increased income across the value chains and identified female market actors active in the value chains in order to link them to beneficiaries. Including both input and output market actors, the mapping revealed that more than 80 per cent of market actors along vegetable value chains in the targeted locations are women, a context which provides ready opportunities for women to engage more productively in vegetable production.
- The ability of women farmers was increased to engage in collective actions to access market information, better negotiate market prices, adapt their products based on demand or the different stages in the value chain, and build trust by providing opportunities for women to regularly meet as a group. Utilizing results from the market mapping exercise, the project facilitated exchanges between female farmer groups and identified market actors. Exposure trips were organized for farmer promoters and DoA staff members to Mandalay and Magway regions, where they visited agriculture companies, trading associations and smallholder groups engaged in contract farming schemes, which enabled them to increase their knowledge on good agricultural practices, nutrition-sensitive agriculture, market demands and trading rules. At the village level, 86 market actors were linked to 2,423 farmers through sharing events, which allowed them to discuss market potentials and establish market linkages. 58 women beneficiaries from three townships were supported to participate in the 2020 Rakhine Vegetable Fair event organized by Mercy Corps' Transforming Rakhine's Vegetable Project in Sittwe in February 2020, where participants interacted with market actors, showcased their products and took part in a vegetable competition.

D.2.2. Women's skills, resources and access to markets for weaving and handicrafts programmes are strengthened and scaled up

In partnership with SSID, GAD, DSW and the Trade Promotion Department, 1,770 women in IDP camps and conflict-affected villages across four townships were supported directly with capacity-building and asset/input provision in weaving and handicraft making and business development, benefiting over 8,620 people indirectly. A strong focus was placed on establishing market linkages, enhancing quality control and design innovation and strengthening women's existing networks. About half of the 100 women interviewed across two townships for an evaluation survey conducted at the end of the project period reported to have gained access to a new market, 72% of the women surveyed stated that they are able to sell the products they produce and 62% of the women reported an increase in income. Interventions reinforced results achieved under the Phase I of the RABP and ensured continuity thanks to the strong relationships and trust developed previously with affected communities and government counterparts, as well as the lessons learned and good practices that the current phase is built on.

- The capacity of 1,770 women beneficiaries in IDP camps and conflict-affected villages across four townships was increased in fishing net production including innovative netting techniques, soap production, multipurpose bag making, knitting, weaving, sewing, handicrafts making, organic dye methods, as well as business development and basic marketing. An assessment of current market demands informed the selection of the production areas in which the women were trained. Out of the 450 core training beneficiaries, 165 women were trained as trainers in fishing net production, sewing and organic dye methods. These women cascaded their knowledge to an additional 1,320 women through dissemination sessions.
- Frequent advisory sessions were organised for women entrepreneurs on quality control and creative and innovative designs, door-to-door monitoring for domestic production conducted, sales

platforms strengthened through the establishment of digital marketing, 10 and financial and material inputs provided such as tools and machines to ensure women have increased access to resources and assets for product development. Through a cooperative approach, 56 sewing machines were provided to women's groups in IDP camps and Rakhine communities. The project entered into formal agreements with women entrepreneurship groups with the purpose of ensuring that the machine raise capital to facilitate individual ownership by households in the future.

- Phase II of the programme saw an increased emphasis on establishing market linkages and the enhancement of product quality. A lead quality control and product designer provided ongoing expertise and advice to the women beneficiaries on the quality and marketability of their products and the product quality and design skills of project field staff were developed. An exchange and cross learning visit conducted with women beneficiaries to Yangon, Mandalay and Nyaung Shwe in December 2019 increased women's practical knowledge on quality, design and market demand and enabled them to network and develop market linkages. Regular interaction through the women's networks established during Phase I of the RABP provided women with a platform to exchange lessons learnt, challenges and good practices and to promote their products.
- In March 2020, a lesson learnt and knowledge sharing workshop was organized in Sittwe, which was attended by 50 people including women producers, local business owners, NGOs and INGOs. The workshop enabled participants to review and reflect on project activities, share lessons learnt and good practices, exchange experiences, and identify areas for improvement. The workshop also allowed beneficiaries to display their products and through a skills competition, products with the highest quality standards were awarded with certificates.

Output D2.3.11 Women have increased knowledge of financial inclusion, market linkage and access and business development skills and opportunities

Significant progress was made with 432 women gaining skills in entrepreneurship, saving and marketing and the formation of partnerships with government institutions and the private sector to enhance women's access to business opportunities and financial services, benefiting close to 2,100 people indirectly.

- The business development skills of 401 women artisans from IDP camps and conflict-affected villages across four townships were improved. The first steps were taken to establish and strengthen womenled community partnerships through saving groups. ToT workshops were conducted with project staff and beneficiaries on the Saving for Transformation project model, through which women's access to finance, new and diversified income-generating activities and saving capacity will be enhanced over the next one-and-a-half years.
- 393 women artisans were supported to establish and strengthen their business through the provision of micro-grants12 based on their business plan. Most used them to buy additional raw materials to expand their business. 194 women entrepreneurs registered their business with the Small Scale Industries Department (SSID), which entitled them to several benefits that will strengthen their business, including the ability to apply for micro-loans channelled through the GoM as well as private enterprises. The majority of the micro-grant recipients have been able to grow their businesses and continue to sell their products in local markets and at fairs and sales promotion events. Further, drawing on the market linkages established under Phase I of the RABP, women artisans continue to sell their products in Sunflowers Organic Dye Textiles and Crafts Shop in Yangon, resulting in a sustained increase in their income. Women have also started selling their products through the local sales outlet Yadanar Pyo May in Sittwe.
- Partnership with community leaders and stakeholders was strengthened to assess context-specific
 concerns and increase women's access to financial services and new income sources. To enhance
 community ownership of the project, 17 gender- and social-inclusion sessions were conducted with
 255 village, religious and women leaders (72 women) in two townships. Key government

 $^{{10\} The\ following\ is\ an\ example\ of\ an\ early\ digital\ marketing\ effort\ using\ Facebook: https://www.facebook.com/Latyar-Shun-%E1%80%9C%E1%80%80%E1%80%BA%E1%80%9B%E1%80%AC%E1%80%9E%E1%80%BB%E1%80%BE%E1%80%BE%E1%80%BB%E1%80%BB%E1%80%BE%E1%80%BB%E1%80%BB%E1%80%BE%E1%80%BB%A0%BB%E1%80%BB%A0%BB%A0%BB%A0%BB%A0%BB%A0%BB%A0%BB%A0%BB%A0%BB%$

¹¹ The activities of Output (D)2.3 are cost-shared by funding from the Governments of Canada, Germany and Japan.

¹² Individual grants of MMK 120,000 (USD 85.47 at the UN Operational Exchange Rate of 1404 in April 2020).

departments, including GAD and DSW, participated in the 42 project orientation sessions attended by 3,107 people (2,342 women) across four townships.

- A formal partnership was formed with SSID and the existing partnership with Sunflowers Organic Dye Textiles and Crafts Shop was strengthened. Options for cooperation were explored with Vision Fund Myanmar, which seeks to leverage the digital transformation process to link women entrepreneurs to formal financial services. The feasibility of including women entrepreneurs in VFM's digital micro-credit scheme is being assessed.
- The joint analysis by UN Women and the International Labour Organization, "Gender-Transformative Livelihoods: A Pathway to Women's Empowerment: Findings of a Study into the Economic Opportunities and Barriers for Women in Rakhine State, Myanmar" strengthened the evidence base on women's economic empowerment. A study validation workshop was held in May 2019, a conflict sensitivity review has been conducted and publication is planned for the latter half of 2020.

The JP further supported women, women's groups and CSOs to lead advocacy and awareness raising on promoting women's leadership and economic and social empowerment through comprehensive community outreach and community-based initiatives to challenge gender perceptions, reaching more than 12,000 people through the following activities and events:

- CSOs and broader audiences were engaged through specific campaigns and events such as 16 Days of Activism Against GBV, International Women's Day (IWD) and Myanmar National Women's Day to raise awareness of the societal conditions women face, reaching over 2,000 people across Sittwe and Pauktaw townships.
- Through two Women's Evening events—the first one organized in July 2019 by the Office of the UN Secretary-General's Special Envoy to Myanmar with support from UN Women, and the second one in March 2020 in collaboration with UNDP as part of the IWD commemoration networking—trust and support among over 100 women of diverse backgrounds, social segments and age groups in Rakhine was enhanced.
- More than 9,000 people participated in awareness-raising and storytelling sessions on basic gender concepts, women's empowerment and the importance of women's participation and leadership, run by 63 Gender Leadership Programme (GLP) alumni who had been trained through an intensive women's leadership course during the RABP Phase I.

Further opportunities for leadership- and confidence- building for rural women were provided through the "Women's Access to Land, Property and Inheritance Rights" forum jointly organized by UNDP and UN Women in February 2020. Valuable contributions were made by 14 female farmers 13 who highlighted the difficulties women from their community face due to discriminatory formal and customary practices, as well as women's lack of knowledge and fear of accessing legal services. Women's voices played a critical part in identifying areas in need of reform and in support of advocacy to influence policy discourse in these areas.

Under Support to UN joint program humanitarian and development coordination

Output C1: UN programmatic interventions are coordinated and complimentary within the joint programme and with broader development and humanitarian interventions.

The RCO supported the coordination of development and humanitarian assistance funded by Japan's supplementary budget under the following three projects: The Project for Responding to the Humanitarian Situation in Rakhine State, Kachin State and Northern Part of Shan State, implemented by UNICEF, World Food Programme (WFP), UN Population Fund (UNFPA) and International Organization for Migration (IOM); The Project for Humanitarian and Development Assistance in Rakhine State, implemented by UNDP, UN Women and UNHCR; and A Project for Supporting

Settlements in Rakhine (Rakhine Settlements Support Project) implemented by the UN Human Settlements Programme (UN-Habitat).

During the period covered by this report, the RCO recruited two international project coordinators (one based in Sittwe and one based in Yangon). Funding from Japan further strengthened the capacity in Yangon and Sittwe.

Based on feedback from the participating UN organizations (PUNOs), the two project coordinators developed a light coordination system that was implemented through PUNO focal points. The RCO convened multiple inter-agency coordination meetings during the reporting period, five of which are highlighted as three served as a regular briefing to the Embassy of Japan.

The first briefing took place on 20 May 2019, chaired by the UN Resident Coordinator a.i. for Myanmar with participation from representatives and/or focal points from all PUNOs implementing the three projects that delivered with funding from the Japan supplementary budget. Following a presentation of programme interventions, common issues such as situation updates and access constraints were discussed. It was highlighted at the meeting that the three projects are one of the few examples of initiatives funded by Japan in Myanmar in which multiple UN agencies work together.

A second briefing convened by the RCO on 5 August 2019 was a workshop attended by representatives from all UN implementing agencies and the Embassy of Japan to review achievements in Rakhine State, Kachin State and Shan State; discuss common access challenges and solutions; explore the current project context; capture crosscutting lessons learned and recommendations; and, make broad plans for future programming. Those lessons and recommendations, together with the actions that the RCO followed up in the subsequent coordination meetings are presented in the table below.

Lesson Learned	Recommendation	Action									
Programme Approaches & Modalities											
 Structural barriers to livelihood opportunities ought to be addressed such as access to markets, freedom of movement and citizenship. UN implementing agencies and partners in Rakhine State face a dynamic and rapidly challenging situation, particularly with respect to security and access conditions. 	 Respective programmes should undertake research to identify structural barriers and develop relevant programming and advocacy activities. The emphasis on context analysis and working in a conflict-sensitive and gender-responsive manner, has helped projects get under way positively. 	One example is UN Women and International Labour Organization's joint analysis on the barriers and opportunities to women's economic empowerment based on 60 focus group discussions in 4 townships across northern, central and southern Rakhine. The analysis has undergone a conflict sensitivity review and is expected to be launched in due course.									
Coordination											

Lesson Learned	F	Recom	mendation	Action	1
field level interaction national s occurs pri respective and projection of the existing series area-based structures development humanitarians of the existing series of the existing s	takeholders, marily within e programmes et structures. ectorial and d coordination for ent and rian actors ignificant time of UN and nal and	•	Mechanisms ought to be developed for interprogrammatic coordination (regular meetings, information exchanges), but these should seek to be light and not overly demanding on staff time.	•	A light coordination system was implemented through PUNO focal points.
Advocacy & Con	nmunications				
coordinate communi	cations such press release	•	A comprehensive communications strategy that encompasses all agencies and traditional and social media interventions should be developed.	•	In consultation with PUNOs, the RCO collected some communication and visibility items to facilitate coordinated communication and for knowledge building and information sharing purposes.
Monitoring & Ev	aluation				
progress for respective opportunity more fully outcomes sectorial (education sectorial)	e project, but ties exist to y identify	•	Reporting mechanisms that capture and analyze data from all projects to identity sectorial and intersectorial outcomes ought to be developed.	•	The monitoring and evaluation system review is underway, with some delay due to COVID-19. The analysis is to be presented in the next report for the no-cost extension period.
Programme Mod	alities & Funding	Mech	anisms		
been a po cover bro- geographi within giv however, three State by PUNO mean an e	cal areas ven budgets;	•	Needs to be supported by Japan in each State should be identified and prioritized by considering overall context, existing programme interventions and comparative advantages and capacities on the	•	Implemented by all agencies.

Lesson Learned	Recommendation	Action
being delivered at all locations and based on actual needs.	ground of each UN agencies.	

The RCO convened on 3 September 2019 a UN internal coordination meeting with representatives from all relevant UN agencies to discuss the development of concept notes for the 2020–2021 fiscal year funding cycle. The RCO subsequently coordinated the development and submission to the Embassy of Japan of six concept notes from the following UN agencies: UNDP-UN Women-RCO; UNHCR; UNICEF; WFP; UNFPA/IOM; and, UN Office on Drugs and Crime (UNODC). The RCO also assisted in the submission of detailed information for a concept note from the Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (OCHA). Consensus was achieved at the meeting on a reporting structure and timeline for PUNOs delivering three projects over the 2019–2020 fiscal year.

A fourth meeting on 22 November 2019 was chaired by RCO Yangon and attended by representatives from all PUNOs and the Embassy of Japan. The RCO provided an overview of the political and security environment in which activities funded by Japan were implemented in Rakhine, Shan and Kachin States. Each PUNO provided an update on their respective achievements in the three states. The Embassy of Japan also was briefed on project synergies and collaboration; challenges and lessons learned; strategic priorities; and, emerging and ongoing needs.

A fifth meeting on 21 February 2020 was convened with all PUNOs implementing activities for both fiscal years, at which time the following topics were discussed: strategic planning for the FY2020–2021 programming; reporting timelines and formats for the FY2019–2020 and FY2020–2021; coordination mechanisms; monitoring and evaluation; and, communication and visibility. Inputs were sought from PUNOs on suggestions for joint communication and visibility activities to inform the subsequent development of a joint communications strategy.

The RCO led the development of a Biannual Narrative Progress Report, based on inputs from all PUNOs delivering activities with FY2019–2020 funds, which was submitted to the Embassy of Japan by agreed timelines on 31 October 2019. The RCO is leading production of a Final Narrative Progress based on harmonized reporting timelines and workflows agreed to by PUNOs, which is due to the Embassy of Japan on 31 July 2020.

The RCO provided logistical and coordination support for a 29 November 2019 Project Steering Committee meeting required under the Rakhine Area-Based Programme which the Project for Humanitarian and Development Assistance in Rakhine State is part of.

The RCO coordinated the development and submission to the Embassy of Japan of concept notes and supported the submission late in November of project proposals for the 2020–2021 fiscal year funding cycle and their subsequent revision based on available funding for the following agencies: UNDP/UN Women/RCO, UNHCR, UNICEF, UNFPA/IOM, WFP as well as UNOCHA and UNODC which joined the JSBP for the new fiscal year. The RCO also produced the following two documents, with inputs from PUNOs, that were submitted to the Embassy of Japan in January 2020: A consolidated summary of results of Japan-funded projects for FY2019–2020; and, a consolidated overview of Japan-funded high-level objectives and activities for FY2020–2021.

Since the government launched the National Strategy on Resettlement of IDPs and Closure of IDP Camps in November 2019, the momentum increased for the resettlement of displaced population with the durable solutions approach in Kachin and to lesser extent in northern Shan and Rakhine. Discussions around durable solutions require both humanitarian and development actors to work together with solid understanding of the political dynamics, which presents an opportunity to promote the humanitarian, development and peace nexus. Following the decision made at the UN Executive Committee chaired by the Secretary General in December 2019 that the RC would be tasked to lead the coordination of durable solutions, the RCO conducted a situational analysis on Kachin and northern Shan states to deepen the

understanding of the context as well as the existing coordination mechanisms for humanitarian, development and peace-building interventions in these areas.

The support from Japan also enabled the RCO to strengthen its core functions, including facilitating the RC's strategic engagement with the government, and providing the Yangon-based UN Country Team with regular updates, political analysis and advice. It also helped the RCO to swiftly act in support of coordination of COVID-19-related initiatives, inside the UN as well as in engaging with the government, when the pandemic started to affect the country in the first quarter of 2020. Similarly in Rakhine State, the RCO managed COVID-19-related queries and led coordination, in addition to carrying out ongoing work, which included providing secretariat support to the Rakhine Coordination Group; analysis and advice on intercommunal, political, and social developments and trends in Rakhine State; strategic advice on response, action and escalation in relation to incidents of concern under the Early Warning, Early Response System; advice on engagement and coordination with the Rakhine State Government, military, police, and a broad range of civil society actors and opinion leaders in Rakhine State (Muslim, Rakhine, and other ethnicities), including assistance to other UN entities such as Special Envoy of the Secretary-General on Myanmar and the Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights.

Output C2: Overall implementation of the Rakhine Strategic Framework and the recommendations of the Advisory Commission for Rakhine State is assessed to guide programmatic planning and advocacy

The GoM reviewed the implementation of the Rakhine Advisory Commission (RAC) recommendations in May 2019 and concluded that the Government had implemented more than 80 of the 88 RAC recommendations.

In an effort to provide more in-depth analysis on this topic, the RCO conducted a situational analysis of Rakhine State focused on the status of recommendations from the RAC. A summary of the analysis will be included in a report that covers the no-cost extension period.

C. Qualitative Assessment

The second phase of the RABP saw further progress achieved, notably in: (i) the trust developed with the RSG and GoM; (ii) the refinement of a methodical approach to integrate conflict sensitivity and social cohesion across the JP; (iii) mainstreaming of the promotion of GEWE; and (iv) coordination among PUNOs. The JP focused on developing successful partnerships with 12 line ministries, the RSG, seven INGOs, five CSOs and community members, as well as strengthening collaboration and coordination among PUNOs and synchronizing activities in line with the JP's outcomes.

(i) The development of key partnerships

Despite the complex Rakhine context, through its programmatic activities, the JP has developed key partnerships, steadily establishing close ties with government departments at the Union, state and township levels, CSOs and community members. Mutually beneficial cooperative relationships have also been strengthened among the UN agencies involved in the JP. The aim is that, over time, JP activities will be increasingly instrumental in fostering trust between communities and the Government.

- In the area of local governance, TDLG's close working partnerships with TGOs demonstrated that it is possible to improve local democratic processes by systematically bringing together key stakeholders, building on solid analyses of ongoing reforms and using township development grants to catalyse transparent, inclusive and accountable planning. The JP successfully showcased the participatory planning model in five targeted townships. The RSG has requested that this approach be expanded to Manaung and Pauktaw Townships in FY 2020/21 and will co-fund the township development grant for Manaung by 50 percent. The RSG's decision to replicate the model and take financial ownership is a major step in response to increasing demand for decentralization and is considered a crucial aspect for sustainable development beyond project outcomes.
- Trust and partnership with communities is developed through the assistance provided to people to engage with administrative and legal processes that affect them and their livelihoods. The JP

strengthens the dissemination of legal aid information to communities and provides paralegal training on legal rights and administrative processes, including on legal systems, processes, bodies, actors, jurisdiction and international norms, with an emphasis on land rights, family/marriage law, inheritance and property, GBV, customary laws under different faiths, and the fundamental rights and duties of citizens. Interventions aim to raise awareness of the rights and responsibilities enshrined in existing laws, as well as the basic workings of the legal system in Myanmar.

• In supporting livelihoods to strengthen social cohesion, the JP continued to develop partnerships with MOALI departments and SSID to strengthen their capacities to provide services promoting the inclusion of women and marginalized communities in the target areas. The working group of senior officials from six MOALI departments conducted three meetings and provided effective guidance in planning agricultural and fishery activities, while building national ownership of the project. Notably, it endorsed the provision of agriculture extension services to all project locations, which effectively included Muslim villages and provided DoA-led training to some 14 Muslim villages for the first time.

(ii) The gradual mainstreaming of conflict sensitivity and social cohesion across activities

Based on review of Phase 1 of the RABP (2018–2019), Phase 2 (2019–2020) adopted conflict sensitivity technical support to accompany implementation across all outputs to maximize positive and minimize negative impacts of the interventions. This entailed: a joint conflict-context analysis in preparation for Phase 2 and review of the JP through a conflict sensitivity lens; quarterly roundtable discussions with JP staff and IPs to review existing and emerging risks and provide recommendations; field-based conflict sensitivity activities for all UNDP JP outputs; and strategic provision of ad hoc technical support to the JP on developments and emerging needs.

To this end, in September 2019, UNDP organized a workshop with RAFT and Search for Common Ground to discuss the next steps in refining and implementing a conflict-sensitive approach and strengthening social cohesion in the JP's outputs. Informed by the discussion and updated conflict analysis, the JP will undertake participatory analysis and problem-solving, community dialogue and capacity-building for social cohesion, to identify community needs and solutions that can contribute to reducing tensions and increasing social cohesion under Outputs (D)1.3 and (D)1.4. It will then provide communities with financial and technical support to implement solutions they propose. RAFT conducted a conflict sensitivity review of the UN Women–ILO study of economic opportunities and barriers for women (see Output 2.3).

The JP will continue developing the capacity of the RSG, CSOs and communities to operate in more conflict-sensitive ways and initiate and promote trust-building and peacebuilding activities. These will strengthen and scale up the work initiated in Phase 1 and be linked to ongoing social cohesion work in local governance and other coordination initiatives (e.g. by Independent Rakhine Initiative (IRI), RAFT and UK Department for International Development (DFID)), where applicable. Given the Rakhine context, by adopting a careful approach, UNDP will further strengthen the capacities of individuals who can work as insider-mediators on conflict sensitivity and social cohesion.

Under Output (D)1.3, in November 2019, UNDP worked with its IPs and RAFT to design and implement the CSA. It aims to provide: i) a contextual analysis in Mrauk-U, Pauktaw, Ponnagyun and Rathedaung; ii) a critical analysis on the impact of the JP intervention on interactions; and iii) strategic and concrete recommendations for adaptive programming. Key findings include high levels of fear, mistrust and animosity towards particular armed groups across all communities, and high levels of human insecurity and risk exposure—aspects that contribute to the creation of more insular communities and possibly further entrench ethnic segregation.

Some key programming findings on Phase 1 indicate that key Connectors in the building intercommunal trust, in the wider social cohesion context, relates to economic interdependence. This was strong factor that helped bridge initial gaps between communities and create wider community acceptance for intercommunal interactions (CSA report 2020). Example of this were cash-for-work planning and implementation where communities appreciate receiving cash for work—the project provided incomegenerating opportunities while also improving community infrastructure. There is varying evidence of greater social cohesion during activities. While some reports stated that Rakhine and Muslims worked

separately to avoid interacting, there are other more encouraging that reported increased interaction between communities after the completion of infrastructure projects. Based on the endline data, acceptance between community leadership and intercommunal trust have significantly increased since the beginning of the project.

(iii) A focus on gender

Gender equality is central to the RABP. To strengthen the JP's gender-responsive approach, UNDP and UN Women collaborated closely to introduce gender-responsive budgeting (GRB) to VTAs and TPICs and mainstream it in the annual township planning process. UN Women joined local development planning workshops in five townships and the two agencies jointly planned and conducted GRB training courses for 20 government departments and Women's Committees and TPICs across seven townships.

In supporting the Hluttaw Committee inquiry, the JP focuses strongly on mainstreaming gender and inclusivity, with good results. To support the Committee to take a gender-sensitive approach, Hluttaw staff have been assisted in developing strong capacity to identify barriers to the participation of women and marginalized groups, along with inclusivity strategies, integrating measures to increase broad community engagement, including stakeholder mapping, inquiry design, hearing planning and evidence collection. The JP will continue its support to ensure that the Committee's inquiry and report incorporate both gender and inclusivity analysis.

The JP continues to mainstream gender equality into its rule-of-law and access-to-justice activities (see Output (D)1.2 and Output 2.1).

UNDP is currently coordinating with the RSG's Micro, Small and Medium Enterprise Development Committee and UN Women to develop and implement a joint action plan. Efforts by UNDP and UN Women to empower women and build inclusive communities in Rakhine have led to their increasingly synchronized geographical presence and better utilization of both agencies' expertise and relationship networks.

(iv) UN coordination

To strengthen the JP's area-based approach, UNDP, UN Women and UNHCR committed to work together to explore collaboration and programme implementation synergies. During the reporting period, they conducted a joint visit to their Pauktaw (April 2019) project sites to begin discussing collaboration, organized five planning sessions, identified areas of collaboration and discussed possible JP locations. UNDP and UN Women prepared a common monitoring and evaluation framework and tools. UNHCR conducted training on programming for the stateless population, for UNDP and UN Women in Sittwe and Yangon.

Coordination and collaboration among all JP stakeholders, in terms of geographical coverage, national ownership of the programme and its alignment with national priorities, was further enhanced through the RABP Project Steering Committee Meeting in November 2019, attended by representatives of 17 GoM and RSG institutions, the donor organizations, including the Governments of Canada and Japan, and UNDP, UNHCR, UNRCO and UN Women staff. UNDP also chairs a bi-monthly Development Coordination Group (DCG) meeting is held in Sittwe with the participation of UN agencies and NGOs working on development and early recovery in Rakhine State. UNDP leads the work of the DCG to support coordination of development actors and ensure joined-up strategies among participating agencies, which in turn strengthens the humanitarian-development nexs and informs the overall JP strategy.

The complementarity of UNDP and UN Women's activities is strengthened through the monthly Technical Coordination Meeting and Context Updates Meeting in Sittwe. Areas of cooperation are discussed and planned in line with identified risk factors and contextual changes, facilitating the synchronization of livelihood interventions (e.g. Output D.2.1). This further strengthens the capacities of women beneficiaries and provides a potentially multiplying effect on the promotion of women's agency. The two agencies also worked closely on capacity-building for township officials, using the local platforms supported by UNDP as an entry point for UN Women to deliver training to build government and stakeholder capacity to apply GRB linked to the government planning and budgeting cycle.

D. Challenges and Delays

Ongoing armed clashes between the Myanmar military and ethnic armed groups in Rakhine contribute to the volatile security environment and continue to create challenges for JP implementation. Conflicts and security operations endure in central and northern Rakhine and have expanded to part of the southern townships, resulting in increased restrictions on access to populations in need, which has impaired the programme's ability to ensure a fully inclusive approach and reach the most vulnerable.

In October 2019, the RSG decided to reinforce a 2016 GoM instruction on travel authorization (TA) to non-permitted areas. Consequently, all UN agencies must apply for TA for international staff based in Rakhine and staff who travel into and out of Rakhine. Ongoing security concerns and formal and informal movement restrictions continue to hinder meaningful engagement and participation of beneficiary households in capacity-building training, impacting the delivery of project results. Especially affected is the work supporting Hluttaw MPs (particularly during the Agriculture Committee inquiry) to engage effectively with the public in the field. There have been delays to staff training due to the complexity of securing approval for activity that involves all 14 region and state Hluttaws and the Union Hluttaw. The JP mitigates this by providing standalone training in Rakhine State Hluttaw where necessary, while working towards a national training network to advance peer-to-peer training between staff of different Hluttaws.

Formal and informal restrictions on movement and economic activities for Muslim populations greatly limit IDP women's ability to use their skills to increase income, hindering successful programme implementation. The potential for the Government to close IDP camps where the JP operates poses additional challenges. In June 2018, MSWRR announced plans to close camps across Myanmar and it remains unclear whether restrictions on movement and economic activities will be lifted. RABP partners continue to monitor the situation and restrictions, and work with the authorities and communities to adapt as necessary.

Similarly affected is the implementation of livelihood activities in Mrauk-U, Ponnagyun and Rathedaung. This was particularly reflected in frequent restrictions on access to project locations in villages. For UNDP and UN Women staff, further government restrictions on travel caused difficulties in conducting various planning and monitoring activities. While delays have had no significant impact on overall delivery, the JP continues to coordinate and advocate with the national and state governments, including through the Humanitarian Country Team, to ease visa and TA restrictions, change locations for affected project activities (mainly to the township level) and adapt activities to the local context.

A challenge for women artisans in Rakhine State is the reported difficulties to access raw materials for cottage industries due to reasons such as expensive transportation, lack of availability in the local area, lack of contracts and permissions to buy raw materials, and insufficient quality of the materials available locally. The RABP is therefore exploring opportunities for women to engage in collective procurement from other states and regions in Myanmar to ensure access while reducing transportation costs.

The fluid security context and denial of TA also affects the mobilization of labour for the implementation of QIPs and hampers skills training, as potential beneficiaries are required to furnish documents to travel to Maungdaw and Buthidaung. Delay in gaining approval for QIPs poses an additional challenge under Output (D)1.4, as project interruptions jeopardize partnerships with IPs. Project delays are also caused by the difficulties IPs face in recruiting suitable staff. Often, vacancies are only filled after several announcement rounds, impacting the IP's human resource capacity and, consequently, its ability to implement JP activities. While IPs apply mitigation measures, such as maintaining flexibility when negotiating candidates' working conditions, the situation remains challenging.

The conduct of activities at village level is challenged by the lack of suitable training venues. Monasteries in rural areas are often the only venues available. However, caution must be exercised in using monasteries as they may be affiliated with particular armed groups. As part of their mitigation measures when planning activities, IPs assess the suitability of available venues and, wherever possible, choose alternative sites.

The lack of male participation in GEWE activities further impacts project implementation. The engagement of men and boys in women's empowerment is pivotal for the advancement of women and girls but it has sometimes been difficult to spark men's motivation and willingness to attend GEWE-related events and training. Recognizing that changing deeply rooted gender norms, roles and perceptions is

complex and requires long-term intervention, the JP uses innovative and creative approaches to promote men's and boys' engagement in gender initiatives.

Further unpredictable challenges occurred as a consequence of the COVID-19 pandemic, which has wideranging social and economic implications for Rakhine and impacts the continuation of JP activities. In line with preventive measures imposed by the GoM, numerous JP activities are on hold and travel is widely restricted for the time being (see also Section IV on programmatic response to challenges and delays).

E. Lessons Learned and Good Practices

The RABP's platform approach is proving effective in addressing multifaceted and longstanding challenges. It allows multiple UN agencies, the international community and national actors to integrate, coordinate and collaborate in programming across the HDPN, while its single governance structure engages both Union and state ministerial collaboration.

- The collaboration between UNDP and UN Women to initiate GRB capacity-building in Rakhine will be an essential entry point to the GRB capacity-development process led by DSW across Myanmar. A key lesson learned from the GRB training delivered to Women's Committee and TPIC members is the importance of involving and coordinating with MOFPI and GAD on GRB initiatives rather than relying solely on DSW, which tends to be weak. The very different reception that government departments have given the MSDP in contrast to the National Strategic Plan for the Advancement of Women (2013–2022) is largely due to MOFPI being the ministry in charge of MSDP coordination.
- The JP's support to parliament focuses on assisting MPs to take a systematic approach to their complex and challenging constituency work, while also identifying (through data) those issues that require a policy response rather than action on an individual case. This requires MPs to educate their constituents about the work of MPs in oversight and law-making, to ensure accurate public understanding of the different roles of the Hluttaw and the Executive and reasonable expectations about the pace of change. The inquiry process, still in the pilot phase, is an ideal vehicle for MPs to transform constituents' individual concerns to action at the state policy level, and to inform the public about the work that MPs do in the Hluttaw. Participants at hearings appreciate having had the opportunity to share their concerns and learn about the role of committees in government oversight.
- With the support of its IPs, the JP enhanced access to justice for women and other vulnerable groups in Rakhine. It mitigated the lack of available government-supported legal aid services and capacity of legal aid providers, and underuse of the formal justice system by vulnerable populations such as women and religious and ethnic minorities. Its bottom-up approach enables it to constantly engage and coordinate activities with local communities and build social cohesion. In total, 4,275 people (50 percent women) benefited from the project.
- To support planning and coordination of livelihood and social cohesion interventions at the community level, the JP and local CSOs are working through inclusive VTA-led LRFs, with the participation of village leaders and women from all villages, including Muslim villages. 15 Each LRF has established a women's sub-group, which separately discusses the agenda. There were high levels of participation by all minority groups and women's representatives in the 60 LRFs and consultation meetings, which was crucial to promote intercommunal trust and create a space for meaningful participation by women.
- The JP's role as a facilitator of regular dialogues between RSG departments and CSOs working to improve the situation of women and girls in Rakhine contributes to enhanced collaboration, information exchange and trust between them. A major result of this support was the inclusion of CSOs working on GEWE as standing invitees to MNCW meetings in Rakhine.
- The GLP's strong participatory approach includes ongoing community consultations through focus
 group discussions and listening exercises in the design, development and delivery of all activities. The
 JP's community-led outreach empowers women to become agents of change by using their voices to
 influence community members, and ultimately challenges discriminatory gender practices and beliefs.
 The election of four GLP alumni to CMCs is an important first step in the advancement of GEWE in

^{15 98} percent of all villages (86 percent of Muslim villages) had at least one representative at each LRF, and there was at least one women's representative from each village at 86 percent of the LRFs.

humanitarian action. However, more work is needed to ensure that women can actively participate in decision-making and avoid being used as mere tokens to improve the gender composition of CMCs. The JP is therefore exploring potential ways to strengthen gender awareness among CMCs.

III. Other Assessments or Evaluations

In line with the integrated approach of the JP, evaluations are conducted and finalized across agencies and projects to support learning and direct adaptive management of the JP's interventions.

- UNDP's TDLG project, introduced in Bago Region and Mon State, undertook a mid-term review (MTR) in November 2019. With the replication of the project in Rakhine State, first conclusions can be drawn based on the findings of the MTR.16 The planning process in Rakhine will also be subject to review as part of the MTR of the SERIP project scheduled in 2020.
- From January to February 2020, under Output (D)1.2, UNDP, jointly with UNFPA, engaged an evaluation team to conduct an assessment of the Peace Building Fund (PBF) project "Overcoming Barriers to Strengthen the Voices of All Women in Rakhine State for Social Cohesion and Peace". This final evaluation covered the full project implementation period, April 2018–September 2019.
- To inform programming under Output (D)1.3, community livelihood needs assessments were conducted across 27 village tracts in the four target townships (Mrauk-U, Pauktaw, Ponnagyun and Rathedaung).
- RAFT conducted a conflict sensitivity assessment under Output (D)1.3, in 15 project locations over the period September–December 2019, to inform the programme approach to maximize positive and minimize negative impacts of the interventions.

IV. Programmatic Revisions

The first quarter of implementation was considered an inception phase under the Canada-funded part of the RABP, building on the initial 12 months supported by Japan. Based on results of the updated situational and needs analyses, no major programmatic revision was deemed necessary, although some RABP methodologies were finalized, including the mainstreaming of conflict sensitivity and social cohesion across components, as were the project locations for 2019–2020. The results framework was reviewed and a detailed monitoring and evaluation methodology developed to measure the effects of JP interventions. The methodology continuously updates key indicators on the quality of the operating environment across Rakhine, enabling planning for access by and the security of project teams and beneficiaries.

In late March 2020, in response to the COVID-19 pandemic, UNDP rolled out its COVID-19-specific Business Continuity Plan (BCP). It is underpinned by an extensive programme and operational criticality analysis that was led by the UNDP Myanmar Country Office and included every project and field office and its own management units (two programme units, strategic management unit and programme support unit). UN Women has also rolled out its COVID-19-specific BCP, underpinned by an extensive programme and operational criticality analysis that was led by the UN Women country team and field offices in Rakhine and Kachin.

In Rakhine, the pandemic and the escalating conflict have both impacted project activities, limiting the capacities of project teams and IPs to move within the project areas and engage with communities in groups. Some project work has been managed by email and telephone, enabling some personnel to continue working with modest adjustments, while other components are affected more, notably due to the constraints imposed in the current situation. Under its BCP, UNDP has identified areas of focus to repurpose some of its existing components under RABP, which includes:

16 The MTR of TDLG, initiated in November 2019, showed that there is considerable positive change in capacity and/or approach among townships that can be traced in part to TDLG activities, including improvement in information flows and horizontal coordination among township departments, clear progression among supported townships towards a more strategic and practical approach in prioritizing infrastructure projects, and reflection on and application of alternative models and behaviours by township administrative officials. Overall, the project remains highly relevant to Myanmar's governance and decentralization reforms. Yet, for the continuation of the project, special emphasis is required on strengthening the lessons learned so that the outcomes of the project feed into policy discussion and change. The findings of the MTR are expected to be equally applicable to the seven townships in Rakhine, since the overall approach to strengthening township capacities to effectively manage the participatory planning process is the same across Bago Region, Mon State and Rakhine State.

- In coordination with the Rakhine State Government, UNDP has procured health equipment such as ventilators, portable X-ray and personal protective equipment (PPE) with procurement and is also in discussion with DDM and DSW on the needs for PPE for distribution to Muslim IDP camps as well as new displacement camps in Rakhine as a result of the conflict.
- Potential support to the GAD in the Covid-19 response and awareness raising, recognizing that the GAD's structure reach to very remote areas across the country, for which a short survey was carried out to understand the coordination committees to respond to COVID-19 and their Terms of References, information sharing mechanisms and financing of local response measures in place as well as the support TDLG could potentially provide in this regard.
- As part of parliamentary support, UNDP will provide support to MPs on Covid-19 response, through providing information to elected representatives on issues including public health, disease mitigation, economic response measures, gender-related Covid-19 impacts; and capacity development support on how to engage and inform constituents and develop constituency projects related to Covid-19 response and recovery through online delivery. UNDP has also provided briefings and resources to Hluttaw leadership (Speakers & DDG) on how Parliaments and MPs are continuing to fulfil their roles in other countries during the COVID-19 pandemic, and will offer peer-to-peer support from other Parliaments.
- Under its RoL component, tracking and research on GBV cases is ongoing and UNDP is joining other agencies in the development of SOPs for dealing with GBV cases in Rakhine. Also, personal protective equipment has been delivered to its partners in Rakhine, including 280 bottles of hand gels and 24 temperature scanners to Thazin, Legal Clinic Myanmar and Rakhine Legal Aid Board.
- In the context of the livelihood, a rapid telephone survey is ongoing with community leaders and a sample of farmers and fisherfolk to gather early indications of the COVID-19 impact on the livelihood in the project areas, remote planning process with government and implementing partners over modification of planned project activities to support COVID-19 response, online training for CSO implementing partners under planned organizational development support.
- In northern part of Rakhine, UNDP and UNHCR raised awareness on COVID-19 and distributed Information, Education and Communication (IEC) materials in 35 QIP villages in Maungdaw and Buthidaung townships. UNDP and UNHCR are also working on raising awareness on cloth face mask making and safe use, and supporting materials to families to make cloth face masks for themselves as per the MoHS guidelines. The initiative will cover 26 villages in 11 VTs of Maungdaw and Buthidaung townships, with total household beneficiaries of about 3449 households, 17538 individuals.

As of May 2020, UNDP is in discussion with the GoM, RSG, development partners and donors on operationalizing the response to the crisis, under three main pillars: health systems response; socioeconomic intervention; and humanitarian, migration and social cohesion.

The UN Women Country Office prepared its response plan, building on the GoM's requests and priorities, current programme areas, broader UN country team collaboration across a range of development areas and consultations with women's organizations. Discussions with UN Women's IPs, who have suspended most of their activities in the current Project Partner Agreement, are ongoing and focus around repurposing some activities towards rapid response and recovery. Areas identified for this in Rakhine include:

- Dissemination of clear and accurate information on COVID-19 to women and the broader communities in IDP camps and conflict-affected areas via appropriate channels by GLP alumni and existing women leaders and potential male champions;
- Assisting women to access health and social protection services, including distribution of hygiene kits
 and personal protective equipment, awareness-raising and strengthened referral on GBV and psychosocial support, as well as other health services;
- Local advocacy to promote women's rights and safety in the context of the pandemic, to be led by women leaders and male champions to influence local authorities in wards, townships and camps and shape service delivery;

• As part of the livelihoods support under Output D.2.2, women artisans were trained to produce masks. These are being procured by humanitarian agencies to meet increased need in Rakhine, through a cash-for-work modality that contributes to preventing the spread of COVID-19, raises awareness about proper mask wearing and hygiene measures, and supports livelihood and income-generation activities for women artisans. Discussions are ongoing with IPs to embark on/upscale soap making and hand sanitizer production to allow women to participate in rapid response and maintain their livelihoods.

For the activities that are ongoing, COVID-19 risk mitigation plans were developed and adaptations made to ensure precautionary measures are applied, such as the integration of COVID-19 sensitization and health and hygiene precautions and distribution of COVID-19 information, education and communication materials to project activities.

V. Resources

During the reporting period, the programme attracted additional funding from the UK (USD 450,000) to support QIPs in the north of Rakhine, and from Germany (USD 5.5 million for 2020) to further support the entire RABP. Japan also renewed its commitment to the continuation of activities in Rakhine and the initiation of a project in Kachin from April 2020 to March 2021, with USD 3.5 million.

UNDP recruited a gender specialist in September 2019 with support from Canada, and a new head of office in Maungdaw field office in April 2020.

In support of the implementation of Outcome 2 of the JP, a number of human resource changes took place during the reporting period, including the departure of a UN Women's Programme Analyst (P2) and National Programme Officer (NOB), and successful recruitment of the new National Programme Officer (NOB), Head of Sittwe Sub-Office, GiHA Specialist (P3), Driver (G2) and Programme Analyst (IUNV).

The following table shows the output wise indicative budget and expenditure for reporting period and the sources of funds budgeted and utilization.

Budget and Expenditure of Outcome D1 (UNDP)

Table 1: Provisional Budget and Expenditures Report for period: 1st April 2019 to 31st March 2020 (UNDP)

						Ar		
Output Description	Original Budget	Revised Budget *	Commitments Apr19 - Mar 20	Expenses Apr19 - Mar 20	Total Expenses & Commitments Apr 19-Mar 20	Outstanding NEX Advances	Budget Balance	Delivery Rate (%)
	а	b	С	d	e=(c+d)	f	g=(a-d-e)	h=(e/b)
Local governance institutions strengthened for inclusive, accountable and responsive public service delivery that better meets the priorities and needs of local communities	1,800,000	2,000,000	31	1,898,934	1,898,964	0	101,036	95%
Values, skills and knowledge of local communities and justice actors enhanced to uphold human rights, promote gender Equility, and improve access to justice for women and vulnerable aroups	138,453	104,720	0	107,331	107,331	0	(2,611)	102%
Target communities and institutions have improved opportunites for gender-responsive community Cohesion and economic development, and strengthened capacities to build peace	850,000	809,929	308,045	502,031	810,076	0	(147)	100%
Resilience-based recovery and development activities implemented to support dignified solutions to displacement and the creation of conducive conditions for the sustainable return of refugees and IDPs	1,200,000	1,252,319	510,969	863,462	1,374,430	0	(122,112)	110%
Sub Total Programme Costs (Output 1-4)	3,988,453	4,166,967	819,044	3,371,758	4,190,802	0	(23,835)	101%
Programme Management in Rakhine	946,427	777,409	45,436	773,762	819,198	0	(41,789)	105%
Total Programme Costs	4,934,880	4,944,376	864,480	4,145,520	5,010,000	0	(65,624)	101%
Direct Project Costs (13.5%)	641,534	694,190	0	694,190	694,190	0	0	100%
Monitoring & Evaluation (4%)	197,395	197,775	0	195,188	195,188	0	2,587	99%
Total Programme Costs & Other Direct Costs	5,773,809	5,836,342	864,480	5,034,898	5,899,378	0	(63,036)	101%
General Management Costs (8%)	461,905	466,907		394,385	394,385	0	72,522	84%
Total Grant Costs	6,235,714	6,303,249	864,480	5,429,283	6,293,764	0	9,485	100%

^{*}The original budget was revised based on allocated resources per output and programme additional resources from exchange rate gain \$67,535

Table 2: Provisional Contributions and Expenditures Report for period: 1st April 2019 to 31st March 2020 (UNDP)

						Amount in USD			
Source of Fund	Contribution s Received	Allocated 2019-2020	Commitments Apr 19 - Mar 20	Expenses Apr 19 - Mar 20	Total Expenses & Commitments Apr 19-Mar 20		Resource Balance	Delivery Rate (%)	
	а	b	С	d	e=(c+d)	f	g=(b-e-f)	h=(e/b)	
Government of Japan	6,303,249	6,303,249	864,480	5,429,283	6,293,764	0	9,485	100%	
Total Grant	6,303,249	6,303,249	864,480	5,429,283	6,293,764	0	9,485	100%	

Budget and Expenditure of Outcome D2 (UN Women)

Table 3: Provisional Budget and Expenditures Report for period: 1st April 2019 to 31st March 2020 (UN Women)*

						A		
Output Description	Approved Budget	Commitments Apr 2019 - Mar 2020	Expenses Apr 2019 - Mar 2020	Total Expenses & Commitments	Outstanding advances	Budget Balance	Delivery Rate	Utilization Rate
	a	ь	С	d=(b+c)	e	f=(a-d-e)	g=(d/a)	h=((d+e)/a)
Output 1: Women's skills and access to markets are strengthened for Climate-Resilient Agriculture	230,000.00	59,156.12	70,366.96	129,523.08	35,606.94	64,869.98	56%	72%
Output 2: Women's Skills, resources and access to markets for weaving and handicrafts programs are strengthened and scaled up	235,000.00	-	132,015.01	132,015.01	136,386.51	(33,401.52)	56%	114%
Output 3: Women have increased knowledge of financial inclusion, market linkage and access and business development skills and opportunities	48,131.00		11,957.07	11,957.07	23,033.11	13,140.82	25%	73%
Total Cost of Outputs	513,131.00	59,156.12	214,339.04	273,495.16	195,026.56	44,609.28	53%	91%
Human Resources	361,448.00	28,822.35	369,969.25	398,791.60	-	(37,343.60)	110%	110%
Direct Program Management Cost, Monitoring, Evaluation, Reporting and Communication	51,346.93	8,582.91	50,029.70	58,612.61	-	(7,265.68)	114%	114%
Total Programmable Costs	925,925.93	96,561.38	634,337.99	730,899.37	195,026.56	(0.00)	79%	100%
Support Cost	64,814.81	-	64,814.81	64,814.81	-	-	100%	100%
Total	990,740.74	96,561.38	699,152.80	795,714.18	195,026.56	(0.00)	80%	100%

Table 4: Provisional Contributions and Expenditures Report for period: 1st April 2019 to 31st March 2020 (UN Women)*

							Aı	nount in US	D
Source of Fund	Donor Contributions	Allocated 2019-2020	Commitments Apr'19 - Mar'20	Anr'19.	Total Expenses & Commitments		Resource Balance	Delivery Rate (%)	Utilization Rate (%)
	a	b	С	d	e=(c+d)	f	g=(b-e-f)	h=(e/b)	i=((e+f)/b)
Government of Japan	990,740.74	990,740.74	96,561.38	699,152.80	795,714.18	195,026.56	(0.00)	80%	100%
Total	990,740.74	990,740.74	96,561.38	699,152.80	795,714.18	195,026.56	(0.00)	80%	100%

^{*100%} of the UN Women's funds were utilized as at 31st March 2020 and the budget balance was nil. However, the delivery rate as at 31 March 2020 computes Total Expenses & Commitments over approved budget and Outstanding advances are excluded from delivery. As such, delivery appears as 80 per cent. According to UN Women rules, provisional financial reports are issued as at the end date of the agreement and therefore Tables 3 and 4 show delivery as at 31 March 2020. The final delivery rate will be reflected in the Final Financial Report and Certified Financial Statement.

Disclaimer: This report has been provided to the user from unreconciled and unaudited data. These figures are subject to change once the financial year is closed and the data is fully reconciled and audited.

Budget and Expenditure of Outcome C (RCO)

Table 5: Provisional Budget and Expenditures Report for period: 1st April 2019 to 31st March 2020 (RCO)

						A)	
Output Description	Approved Budget	Revised Budget *	Commitments Apr 19 - Mar 20	Expenses Apr19 - Mar 20	Total Expenses & Commitments Apr 19-Mar 20	Outstanding NEX Advances	Budget Balance	Delivery Rate (%)
	а	b	С	d	e=(c+d)	f	g=(b-e-f)	h=(e/b)
Output 1: UN programmatic interventions are coordinated and complementary within the joint program and with broader development and humanitarian interventions	326,318	333,679	35,697	165,259	200,956	0	132,723	60%
Output 2: Overall implementation of the Rakhine Strategic Framework and the recommendations of the RAC assessed to guide programmatic planning and advocacy	326,318	326,318	35,697	185,471	221,168	0	105,150	68%
Sub Total Programme Costs (Output 1-2)	652,636	659,997	71,394	350,730	422,124	0	237,873	64%
Direct Project Costs (13.5%)	88,105	89,100	0	47,349	47,349	0	41,751	53%
General Management services (8%)	59,259	59,928	0	28,049	28,049	0	31,879	47%
Grand Total Programme Costs	800,000	809,025	7 1,394	426,128	497,522	0	311,503	61%

^{*} The budget was revised and programmed based on actual contributions received from the donor
** DPC is not yet charged, included at approved rate 13.5%

Table 6: Provisional Contributions and Expenditures Report for period: 1st April 2019 to 31st March 2020 (RCO)

						Amount in USD			
Source of Fund	Budgeted Contribution s	Contribution s 2019-2020	Commitments Apr 19 - Mar 20	Expenses Apr 19 - Mar 20	Total Expenses & Commitments Apr 19-Mar 20	WILLIAM COLUMN	Resource Balance	Delivery Rate (%)	
	а	b	С	d	e=(c+d)	f	g=(b-e-f)	h=(e/b)	
Government of Japan	800,000	809,025	71,394	426,128	497,522	0	311,503	61%	
Total Grant	800,000	809,025	71,394	426,128	497,522	0	311,503	61%	

Annex I: Attributing Progress and Results17

Outcome	Output	PUNO	Source of funds
(D)1: Community priorities and needs are better met through inclusive and	(D)1.1: Local governance institutions strengthened for inclusive, accountable, and responsive public service delivery that better meets the priorities and needs of local communities	UNDP	Japan and Germany: funding of township plans
responsive service delivery, improved access to justice, and increased local			Canada: Capacity- building/training
development opportunities that promote social cohesion for men and women in Rakhine State	(D)1.2: Values, skills, and knowledge of local communities and justice actors enhanced to uphold human rights, promote gender equality, and improve access to justice for women and vulnerable groups	UNDP	Japan, Canada, Germany
	(D)1.3: Target communities and institutions have improved opportunities for gender-responsive community cohesion and economic development, and strengthened capacities to build peace	UNDP	Japan, Canada, Germany
	(D)1.4: Resilience-based recovery and development activities implemented to support dignified solutions to displacement and the creation of conducive conditions for the sustainable return of refugees and IDPs	UNDP	Japan, Germany, UK
(D)2: Women are empowered to engage in, contribute to, and benefit from community resilience, and inclusive growth and development	D.2.1: Women's skills and access to markets are strengthened for climate-resilient agriculture	UN Women	Japan
	D.2.2: Women's skills, resources and access to markets for weaving and handicrafts programmes are strengthened and scaled up	UN Women	Japan
	D.2.3: Women have increased knowledge of financial inclusion, market linkage and access and business development skills and opportunities	UN Women	Canada, Germany, Japan
Support to UN joint program humanitarian and	C1: UN programmatic interventions are coordinated and complementary within the joint program and with broader development and humanitarian interventions	RCO	Japan
development coordination	C2: Overall implementation of the Rakhine Strategic Framework and the recommendations of the Advisory Commission for Rakhine State is assessed to guide programmatic planning and advocacy	RCO	Japan

17 Note: Both Canada-funded and Japan-funded elements of the RABP use similar numbering, with D (for Development outcomes) added in the Japan results framework to dissociate from H (for Humanitarian outcomes) that are under the responsibility of UNHCR (reported in a separate document as per agreement with Japan). For UN Women, outputs under the Canada project document are numbered 2.1 etc. and outputs under the Japan project document are numbered D.2.1 etc.

Indicator	Achieved Indicator Targets	Variance	Source of Verification
	needs are better met through inclusive and respons ment opportunities that promote social cohesion fo		
Indicator J.1.A:18 # of government development plans, at national / sub-national level, formulated with UNDP support based on the following principles of the 2030 Agenda and the SDGs: use of data, inclusive participation, cross-sectoral coordination	Status: On track UNDP supported the Government in preparing development plans in seven townships, with reasonably satisfactory levels of inclusive participation and cross-sectoral coordination.		Review of project documents; government records
Baselines: Union: 0/0; Township: 0/0 (2017) Target: Township: 5 (2021)	More diverse population groups are planned to be included in the next iteration of planning cycle		
Target: 10whship. 3 (2021)	SDG localization initiative under TDLG country programme will also inform the programme of the better forms of data collection and its use		
Indicator J.1.B: % of trained government participants who successfully apply the knowledge and skills on social cohesion and conflict sensitivity gained from training initiatives into their work	Of 63 members of TPICs in five townships, 26 members (41%, 6 female and 20 male) participated in the training prior to the planning session and thereby incorporated their knowledge on SES/DRR into		Review of project documents; Survey, using questionnaire (annually)
Baseline: 0 (2017)			
Target: 75% (2021)	township planning		
Output D1.1 Local governance institutions strengthe communities	ned for inclusive, accountable, and responsive public service delivery that	at better meet the priorities an	nd needs of local
Indicator 1.1.1: Number of supported townships which meet set criteria to perform participatory planning effectively (functionality index)	Status: On track All 5 supported townships reached level 3 across 4 functions:		Function 1: planning workshop attendance sheet
Baseline: All supported townships start at level 1 (April 2019)	• Function 1. Inclusivity of key stakeholder groups: No		Function 2: planning workshop report
Planned Target: Out of 5 townships, all 5 meet:	 systematic data reported yets9 Function 2. Facilitation capacities of township administrations: All 5 townships reached level 3 Function 3. Enhanced use of evidence in annual township plan: All 5 townships reached level 3 		Function 3: procurement
 level 3 across 4 functions (March 2020) level 4 across 4 functions (March 2021) level 5 across 4 functions (March 2022) 			guidelines checklist Function 4: public financial management standards checklist

¹⁸ Indicators numbered J.1.A and J.1.B derive from the Japan project document.

¹⁹ Comprehensive information (including observations on independent engagement and inclusion of disadvantaged stakeholder groups) will be collected for FY 2020/21 and included in the semi-annual report in 2020.

Indicator	Achieved Indicator Targets	Variance	Source of Verification
	 Function 4. Respect of Public Financial Management standards: All 5 townships comply with over 75% of standards Function 5. Accountability and Monitoring: All 5 supported townships reached level 3 		Function 5: monthly situational reports
 Indicator 1.1.2: Number of supported townships in which at least five social accountability mechanisms are used. Baseline: 0 (April 2019) Planned Target: Out of 5 supported townships: 3 use at least five social accountability mechanisms effectively (March 2020) 4 use at least five social accountability mechanisms effectively (March 2021) all 5 use at least five social accountability mechanisms effectively (March 2022) 	 Status: On track All 5 supported townships used 4 social accountability mechanisms: Mechanism 1. Public presentation of the township development plan: Applied in all 5 townships Mechanism 2. W/VTA presents project activities to their constituents for feedback: Applied in all 5 townships Mechanism 3. Public notice of the contract signing and announcement published on the noticeboard of the implementing department and of GAD: Applied in 3 of the 5 townships Mechanism 4. W/VTA is part of the TRAC and QAVC: Applied in all 5 townships Mechanism 5. Grievances are addressed by Tender Committee that is responsible for resolving complaints: No complaints reported to Tender Committee for FY 2019/2020. 		Social accountability mechanisms checklist
Indicator 1.1.3: Number of supported townships where projects meet minimum benchmarks as per Procurement Guidelines. Baseline: 0 (April 2019) Planned Target: Out of 5 supported townships: 3 partially comply with criteria (March 2020) 3 fully comply with criteria (March 2021) 5 fully comply with criteria (March 2022)	 Status: On track All 5 supported townships fully complied with set criteria where applicable. Step 1. TRAC and QAVC are formed: in all 5 townships Step 2. Tender documents produced and respect mandatory sections as in Procurement Guidelines: in all 5 townships Step 3. Tender notice advertised according to Procurement Guidelines: in all 5 townships Step 4. Tender opening meeting conducted and bid opening timeline respected: in all 5 townships Step 5. Report of tender assessment drafted and mandatory sections included: in all 5 townships Step 6. Public notice of the contract signing and announcement published: in 2 of the 5 townships 		Procurement Guidelines checklist
Indicator 1.1.4: % of parliamentary committee reports on policy inquiries with recommendations that receive government response.	Status: In progress	Due to the impact of the covid-19 pandemic, the committee has been	Hluttaw records (yearly)

Indicator	Achieved Indicator Targets	Variance	Source of Verification
Baseline: No policy inquiries completed (April 2019) Planned Target: of all completed policy inquiries in Rakhine State, 10% (March 2020) 20% (March 2021) 40% (March 2022)	The ongoing Rakhine State Hluttaw Agriculture, Livestock, Fisheries, Forestry and Irrigation Committee inquiry into The Role of Seed Improvement for Sustainable Agriculture in Rakhine State, is currently benefiting from strong government participation. At its first hearing, in December 2019, the Committee heard evidence from officials of the Departments of Agriculture, Irrigation and Agricultural Statistics and Land Records. They were supported by Ponnagyun Township GAD staff. The Rakhine State Agriculture Minister is fully supportive of the inquiry and has undertaken to make officials available for future hearings. However, Covid-19 has forced the Hluttaw to suspend sittings and activities for the past three months (at least), which has prevented planned hearings with government officials taking place. While the full inquiry cycle has not yet completed – and therefore no report has been presented for Government consideration and response – the Government's collaboration on the inquiry to date is promising.	unable to progress the inquiry to conclusion before the end of the reporting period (primarily due to government restrictions on movement and meetings).	
 Indicator 1.1.5: % of parliamentary committee inquiries that integrate gender and diversity analysis (different degree of compliance – partial vs. full integration into all stages of inquiry process). Baseline: 0 (April 2019) Planned Target: of policy and bill inquiries in Rakhine State: partial integration in 20% and full integration in 10% (March 2020) partial integration in 40% and full integration in 20% (March 2021) partial integration in 50% and full integration in 30% (March 2022) 	 Status: In progress Integration of gender and diversity analysis in the above ongoing inquiry is assessed according to four stages: Consideration in the definition of inquiry ToR; Consideration in stakeholder mapping stage; Consideration in preparing for and conducting hearings and field visits; A report on analysis of evidence integrating gender and diversity analysis. Supported by UNDP, Committee members and staff have integrated gender and diversity analysis in the first three stages. This has been supported in a number of ways, including: Inquiry planning workshop with MPs and staff, including design of ToR and inclusive stakeholder mapping and engagement; Consideration of the barriers to participation faced by women, youth and marginalized groups, and development of strategies and mitigation actions to overcome these barriers; Planning and reviewing conduct of hearings in order to assess actual inclusion, and remedial actions to address any shortcomings. 	Due to delays in inquiry progress (see above) full integration has been delayed, but is expected to be achieved in H2 2020.	Hluttaw records (yearly)

Indicator	Achieved Indicator Targets	Variance	Source of Verification
	As the inquiry moves towards drafting a final report, the Committee and staff will be supported to integrate gender and diversity analysis in the report. It is expected therefore that the inquiry will feature full integration of gender and diversity analysis.		
Indicator 1.1.6: Level to which the Hluttaw manages plenary and committee documents electronically and publishes these documents on their websites Baseline: 0 (April 2019) Planned Target: Level 1: Backup server, intranet infrastructure and ICT governance structure in place in Rakhine State Hluttaw – March 2020 Level 2: Intranet working and modules for plenary and committee systems launched – March 2021 Level 3: Website linked to intranet developed and regularly updated by Hluttaw – March 2022 Level 4: Plenary and committee documents regularly published on the Hluttaw website – March 2022	 Status: On track The Hluttaw is on the verge of reaching Level 1. Backup server is in place. ICT unit has been designed, including unit's detailed terms of reference, duties and responsibilities based on Hluttaw's ICT requirements and future developments. Supported capacity-building of ICT staff on internal operations, future operational duties and services for MPs. Progress towards intranet infrastructure ongoing, including policy development, inventory of documents, data migration, technical documentation and configuration management, and ICT security work. For updating Hluttaw internet connectivity and website development, tendering it in progress. 		Hluttaw records (yearly)
Indicator 1.1.7: Number of MPs applying a systematic approach in representing constituents in an inclusive manner Baseline: 0 (April 2019)	Status: On track Level 1 is almost achieved, with most constituency profiles for Rakhine State completed.		Twice in project period through case studies
Planned Target:	Following professional development support for MPs in the Rakhine		
 Level 1: Union Hluttaw administrations provide official data for use in constituency work for all townships in Myanmar (all 17 Rakhine townships) (March 2020) Level 2: Constituency work professional development is delivered to MPs, introducing use of official data and a case management approach to constituency work (March 2021) Level 3: MPs apply a case management approach to solve constituent problems; MPs use official data to identify priorities for constituency development and advocate at the 	State Hluttaw on constituency and representation, UNDP has provided ongoing support to MPs on a demand basis to facilitate more systematic and inclusive representation of constituents. This has a particular focus on the use of ICT to simplify the extraction of constituency-level data about constituent needs, as well as case monitoring and tracking. Three MPs have been supported to develop and apply systematic case management processes, using a simple database to record individual constituency cases and track progress in addressing each case. UNDP is developing support for additional MPs to use electronic case management. UNDP is currently developing a <i>Guide to Good Practices on Constituency and Representation</i> (with strong focuses on both		

Indicator	Achieved Indicator Targets	Variance	Source of Verification
Hluttaw for the interests of their constituents (March 2022)	gender inclusivity and conflict sensitivity), which will be tested alongside further professional development support for Rakhine State MPs in the second half of 2020, with full rollout in the induction of the third Hluttaw expected in early 2021.		
Output D1.2 Values, skills, and knowledge of loca justice for women	l communities and justice actors enhanced to uphold human rights, p	promote gender equality, a	nd improve access to
Indicator 1.2.1: Number of government officials trained by UNDP on the rule of law, GBV and human rights	Status: On track 250 law officers trained on the rule of law and fair trial standards		Training reports
Baseline: 95 (April 2019)			
Planned Target: (cumulative)			
110 (March 2020)130 (March 2021)150 (March 2022)			
Indicator 1.2.2: % of men and women trained who show an increased understanding of the rule of law, SGBV, gender equality and women's rights, and barriers to women's access to justice Baseline: N/A (April 2019) Planned Target: 60% (March 2020) 65% (March 2021) 70% (March 2022)	Status: In progress 48% of men and women increased understanding on rule of law and access to justice.	The project will revisit both the assessment methodology and training curricula so that it corresponds to peculates of Rakhine State. A difficult security situation has led to a limitation of many trainings to one day, which ultimately affected the quantity and quality of provided information, as well as in limiting the time to complete pre and	Training feedback reports (pre- and post- training assessments) participants, lists, community feedback reports, service provider mapping report
Indicator 1.2.3: Number of women, girls, and other vulnerable individuals benefiting from legal information, counselling and/or representation Baseline: 200 (April 2019) Planned Target: (cumulative) 3,000 (March 2020) 6,000 (March 2021)	Status: In progress 2,137 women and girl beneficiaries: 2,002 women and girls benefiting from legal information such as trainings and awareness-raising sessions and counselling through consultations and hotline, and 135 women and girls represented in court	post-tests. The ongoing security concerns and movement restrictions refrained the project from delivering anticipated results. Not all women from targeted localities could join capacity building trainings and awareness	CSOs and legal aid providers' records; UNDP progress reports

Indicator	Achieved Indicator Targets	Variance	Source of Verification
• 9,000 (March 2022)		raising sessions due to volatile security environment.	
Indicator 1.2.4: Number of actions/initiatives jointly developed by communities and local government actors to address women's justice issues and women's rights	Status: On track 2 forum discussions on women's access to justice and addressing challenges around HLP and inheritance rights conducted		Agenda, list of participants, UNDP project reports
Baseline: 2 (April 2019)			
Target: (cumulative)			
4 (March 2020)6 (March 2021)8 (March 2022)			
Indicator 1.2.5: Number of government / land administration bodies strengthened to deal with housing, land and property cases	Status: On track 5 VTAs strengthened through training on land laws		Training reports
Baseline: 0 (April 2019)			
Target: [cumulative]			
2 (March 2020)4 (March 2021)8 (March 2022)			
	nave improved opportunities for gender-responsive community coho	esion and strengthened cap	pacities to build peace
Indicator 1.3.1: % of community members reporting increased trust between ethnic groups after the introduction of inter-village/village tract activities	 Status: On track₂₀ Baseline data (March 2019) indicates the following: Only 31% of community members reported collaboration with other communities on any initiatives since 2012 		Project reports, partners' reports
Baseline: 0 (April 2019) Planned Target: 50% (March 2022)	20% of community members do not support cooperation with other communities		
Indicator 1.3.2: % of targeted stakeholders reporting increased awareness on conflict sensitivity and peacebuilding Baseline: 0 (April 2019)	Status: On track Reported progress, based on the targeted stakeholders' self-evaluation, is 46% to date		Project reports, partners' reports
Planned Target: 60% (March 2022)			

²⁰ Due to the restriction imposed on community activities under the COVID-19 situation, the annual progress data is planned to be collected when the situation improves.

Indicator	Achieved Indicator Targets	Variance	Source of Verification
Indicator 1.3.3: % of community-led cohesion projects implemented assessed by communities as successful in building trust and reducing conflict	Status: On track21 99% of LRF members report that LRF meetings are helping improve relations between different communities (March 2019 data)		Project reports, partners' reports
Baseline: 0 (April 2019)			
Planned Target: 75% (March 2022) Indicator 1.3.4: # of lessons-learned case studies	Status: On track		Case studies
produced with communities used to replicate successful approaches	3 lessons-learned cases (March 2020)		Case studies
Baseline: 0 (April 2019)			
Planned Target: 10 (March 2022)			
Output D1.4 Resilience-based recovery and developed for the sustainable return of refugees and IDPs.	pment activities implemented to support dignified solutions to displa	acement and the creation of	conducive conditions
Indicator 1.4.1: Number of persons accessing new infrastructure, disaggregated by gender	Status: On track 11,947 persons (total no. accessing facilities built by		Project reports, partners' reports
Baseline: N/A (April 2019)	UNHCR through QIPs)22		
Planned Target: 10,000 (March 2020) (direct and indirect)			
Indicator 1.4.2: % of beneficiaries in target communities reporting increased household income after receiving programme support	Status: In progress 44% (723 households, approx. 3,615 individuals) of 1,642 beneficiary households (approx. 8,210 individuals) reported		Project reports, partners' reports
Baseline: N/A (April 2019)	increased household income.		
Planned Target: 6,000 (March 2020) (direct and indirect)			

²¹ Due to the restriction imposed on community activities under the COVID-19 situation, the annual progress data is planned to be collected when the situation improves.
22 At this point the data is not disaggregated by gender and coordination is underway to collect gender-disaggregated data in the coming rounds.

Indicator	Achieved Indicator Targets	Variance	Source of Verification
Outcome D2: Women are empowered to	engage in, contribute to, and benefit from community resilience, a	nd inclusive growth and d	levelopment in Rakhine State
Indicator 2.1: Number of women who have increased access and control over financial resources and new sources of income in Rakhine State. Baseline: 2,495 women Planned Target: 4,342 women	 Status: Achieved Including baseline data, 4,960 women were supported: 2,495 women's skills and resources in weaving and handicrafts making, business development, climate-resilient agriculture, agri-entrepreneurship and organic toiletries making were enhanced during the Japan-funded "Inclusive Development and Empowerment of Women in Rakhine State" JP (2018–2019) (baseline) 880 women's skills, resources and capacities were enhanced in climate-smart agricultural practices 1,585 new women were supported with skills and capacity building, as well as provision of assets in weaving and handicrafts making were improved, of which 401 were trained in business development, 393 received small grants to start up their businesses and 194 were supported with business registration at SSID 		Project/training reports, case studies, participants lists, community feedback
Output D.2.1: Women's skills and access	to markets are strengthened for climate-resilient agriculture		
Indicator C2.1.1: Number of women beneficiaries, groups and networks trained by UN Women implementing partners who have increased skills, resources and access to markets in climate smart agriculture programme Baseline: 520 women Target: 2,800 women	 Status: Achieved Including baseline data, 4,010 women beneficiaries trained by UN Women IPs: 520 women farmers trained in climate-smart agriculture during the Japan-funded "Inclusive Development and Empowerment of Women in Rakhine State" JP (2018–2019) 3,490 women across four townships trained in climate-resilient agriculture during the reporting period 		Project/training reports, case studies, participants lists, community feedback
Output D.2.2: Women's skills, resources	and access to markets for weaving and handicrafts programmes a	re strengthened and scale	d up
Indicator C.2.2.1: Number of women beneficiaries, groups and networks trained by UN Women implementing partners who have increased skills, resources and access to markets in weaving and handicraft programmes. Baseline: 300 women Target: 2,000 women	 Status: Achieved Including baseline data, 2,070 women beneficiaries trained by UN Women IPs: 300 women farmers trained in weaving and handicrafts making during the Japan-funded "Inclusive Development and Empowerment of Women in Rakhine State" JP (2018–2019) 1,770 women from IDP camps and conflict-affected villages across four townships trained in fishing net production, multipurpose bag making, knitting, weaving, sewing, 		Project/training reports, case studies, participants lists, community feedback

Output D.2.3: Women have increased known Indicator C2.3.1: Number of women with increased knowledge on solutions to addressing barriers they face, including through ICT innovation, business development and entrepreneurship. Baseline: 416 women Target: 1,200 women Baseline data includes 416 women farmers and artisans who were trained in business	handicrafts making, organic dye methods, as well as business development and basic marketing during the reporting period owledge of financial inclusion, market linkage and access and business. Status: On track Interim results: 25 village and camp-based entrepreneurship coaches and project staff members trained in SIYB methodology 6 project staff members trained in Saving for Transformation training 401 women artisans with increased skills, knowledge and resources in business development and entrepreneurship. Of these, 393 received small grants to start up their businesses and 194 were supported with business registration at SSID	ness development skills and	Project/training reports, case studies, participants lists, community feedback, beneficiaries' business plans
development and agri-entrepreneurship during Phase I of UN Women's Rakhine Programme Indicator C.2.3.2: Number of partnerships formed to enhance women's access to financial services, resources and business opportunities Baseline: 0 partnerships	during the reporting period Status: On track 2 partnerships formed and/or strengthened: SSID Sunflowers Organic Dye Textiles and Crafts Shop		Project/partners report
Target: 3 partnerships			

Indicator	Achieved Indicator Targets	Variance	Source of Verification
Outcome C: Support to UN joint program	me humanitarian and development coordination		
Output C1: UN programmatic interventions	are coordinated and complementary within the joint programme and	l with broader development a	nd humanitarian interventions.
Indicator C1.1.: Number of coordination meetings.23 Baseline: 0 (2019). Target: 6 meetings of all agencies with Japanese Embassy (2020).	 Status: Achieved Three meetings with the Embassy of Japan convened during reporting period: 20 May 2019 coordination meeting. 5 August 2019 Achievements and Lessons Learned Workshop. 22 November 2019 briefing meeting 	-3 (As indicated in the mid-year report, it had been agreed with the Embassy of Japan that the coordination meetings with the Embassy was fulfilling the intended purpose. Moreover, COVID-19 pandemic that hit	Meeting minutes

²³ It has been agreed with the Embassy of Japan that, thus far, the number of meetings (referred to as "briefings") has been sufficient, fulfilling the intended purpose even though in terms of quantity, the number of meetings did not meet the planned pace as of the end of the reporting period and most likely will not achieve the planned target of 6 meetings by the end of the project (31 March 2020).

		Myanmar in the first quarter of 2020 did not allow the RCO to hold a briefing meeting.)	
Output C2. Overall implementation of the F programmatic planning and advocacy.	Rakhine Strategic Framework and the recommendations of the Adv	visory Commission for Rakhine	State is assessed to guide
Indicator C2.1.: Consolidated reports. Baseline: 0 (2019). Target: 2 (2020).	 Status: Achieved 2019 Biannual Narrative Report. FY2019–2020 Final Narrative Progress Report. 	Nil. Both Biannual Narrative Report and Final Narrative report have been consolidated under the RCO's coordination.	Mid-term and final reports; other analytical documents.
Indicator C2.2. Analysis of the programme contribution to the implementation of RAC, MSDP, Strategic Framework and other existing frameworks.	Status: Achieved • 2019 Biannual Narrative Report. • FY2019–2020 Final Narrative Progress Report.	An analysis of Rakhine State, including the UN's contribution to the implementation of the RAC recommendations, was carried out during the reporting period, but submission of a final report has been delayed because of COVID-19. A summary of the analysis will be included in a report covering the period of a no-cost extension due to the Embassy of Japan by the end of November 2020.	Mid-term and final reports.
Indicator C2.3. Analysis of the programme contribution to the promotion of a coordinated nexus approach in Rakhine, Kachin and Shan States.	 Status: Achieved 2019 Biannual Narrative Report. FY2019–2020 Final Narrative Progress Report. 	The analysis was completed.	Mid-term and final reports.

Supporting townships in participatory planning – Township Democratic Local Governance

UNDP's TDLG project is supporting townships with participatory planning workshops related to designing and implementing development projects. During the second workshop in Gwa Township, 10 projects were prioritized for FY 2020/21, the most important being construction of a water storage earth dam in Kyway Chaing village tract. The VTA and TPIC conducted a site visit and estimated that the embankment would be 1,000 feet long and 20 acres of agricultural land would be flooded.

The Social and Environmental Screening Procedure was new for the VTA and TPIC and thus required

significant capacity-building implement. to Nonetheless, in conjunction with UNDP, the VTA and TPIC applied the procedure and found that the proposed project would likely result in a number of SES risks related to property rights, climate change impact, significant clearance of trees and possible flooding. Given the potential for these risks, and the time it would take to manage them, alternative options were considered. With the assistance of UNDP, the VTA and TPIC concluded that they would renovate an existing pond and also build a small ground tank. This was agreed during the third planning workshop using participatory stakeholder engagement. This decision will likely help to limit the social and environmental risks of the project and expedite the time needed to SES/DRR workshop for members of TPICs in Ngapali/Thandwe build and renovate the structures, and thus have an



immediate and positive impact on the Kyway Chaing community.

Supporting public engagement in parliamentary process – Parliamentary support

In December 2019, the JP supported the Rakhine State Hluttaw Agriculture, Livestock, Fisheries, Forestry and Irrigation Committee to conduct its first public hearing in its inquiry into The Role of Seed Improvement in Supporting Sustainable Agriculture in Rakhine State, held in Ponnagyun. The Committee invited members of the public, particularly local farmers, as well as government representatives at the township level, to attend and provide information relevant to the inquiry's terms of reference. Those attending included 163 villagers, and officers from the DoA, Department of Irrigation and Department of Agricultural Statistics and Land Records. They were supported by township GAD staff.



Members of the public attending and participating in a public hearing for the Rakhine State Hluttaw Agriculture, Livestock, Fisheries, Forestry and Irrigation Committee inquiry into seed improvement, Ponnagyun Township

The hearing was a valuable opportunity for MPs to learn in detail about the problems faced by farmers, as well as current policy and action taken by the Government in the township. Challenges included interpreting the dialects used by some participants, as well as participants' limited understanding of the inquiry's focus and the specific purpose of the hearing (to gather evidence for use in policy review). A further challenge was the limited attendance and participation of women. Reflecting on this, the Committee and staff have identified strategies to increase the participation of women at coming hearings.

Providing training in housing, land and property rights - Rule of law and access to justice

Thida Oo comes from a rural village in Rakhine, where she works in her parents' shop selling snacks. When she went to her first paralegal training with the UNDP-supported CSO Thazin, she knew nothing about HLP rights but thought that having more skills could help her gain a livelihood and become self-sufficient.

At the initial training course, she felt very intimidated as she was surrounded by much older males whom she considered much more knowledgeable than she was. However, she persevered and learned all that she could. Through her commitment, she was accepted into the more intensive training course. She is now one of the most knowledgeable people in her village on HLP issues. She is trusted to provide advice to villagers and depended upon as a focal point in her community. She says, "I never thought that I would be involved in a group and would speak out in front of many people. I can speak out and discuss basic concepts of HLP issues now."

Thida Oo has discovered how HLP rights have affected her own family and community. By speaking with her family and village elders she learned that her grandparents, who used to grow and sell rice, had lost their land through land grabs. With the knowledge she now possesses, Thida Oo believes she is empowered to ensure that such practices do not recur, and she will speak up so that HLP rights are upheld and respected.

Having regained her confidence, she continues to advise the community on HLP rights, striving to improve both herself and her village.

Supporting farmer cooperation in the use of water pumps – Livelihoods and social cohesion

Under the "From Farm to Market for All" initiative, UNDP and DoA delivered 352 water pumps to 1,647 small farmers (24 percent women; 26 percent Muslim; including 427 from 16 Muslim villages). These farmers are organized into WPUGs and received water pump operation and maintenance training to facilitate proper pump use, as well as cooperation between themselves. After receiving training on Standard Operating Procedures for water pump operation and maintenance, DoA staff rolled out the training to representatives of all WPUGs in all project locations. This included farmers from Muslim villages, who received support from DoA for the first time since the 2012 outbreak of intercommunal violence in Rakhine. Instrumental to



Testing water pumping unit, Ponnar Chay village, Pauktaw Township

intercommunal violence in Rakhine. Instrumental to including Muslim farmers was approval of the respective LRFs, as well as endorsement of the training plan by the MOALI working group.

Women's Economic Empowerment in Cottage Industries



Participants in a 15-day basic weaving design training engaged in practical session in Nga Tauk Ta Village, Sittwe Township, 2019. [Photo credit: Shwe Mya Thein/FCAC]

Daw Aye Mya Nu from Kyauk Tan Gyi village in Sittwe township already acquired basic weaving skills during phase I of the RABP. Through the opportunity to advance her existing weaving skills during the reporting period and the training she attended in organic dye methods, she has been able to produce a continuous supply of high quality Rakhine cotton longyi of her own design, which she is selling through a sales outlet in Yangon, Sunflower Organic Dye Textiles and Craft with which the RABP has successfully established a market linkage throughout 2018/2019. Thanks to the capacity building support provided through RABP, Daw Aye Mya Nu, along with other women beneficiaries trained in weaving and organic dye methods can now produce hundreds of different organic dye colours using fabric and yarn while aiming to market their organically dyed woven fabrics

inside and outside of Rakhine through local retailers and wholesalers. 50 per cent of the profit the women make by selling their products will be re-invested into running their own businesses while the other half of the profit will be invested in a fund managed by the women's cooperative, and thereafter used to strengthen the women's cooperative and other purposes.

Strengthening informal mechanisms through the engagement of women's groups, leaders and GoM representatives to foster dialogue, trust and networking to inform gender-responsive policy-making and service delivery

As part of the mission of the Special Envoy of the UN Secretary-General for Myanmar to Rakhine State in July 2019, UN Women supported the Special Envoy's Office to organize a Women's Evening, bringing together more than 30 women from diverse sectors in Rakhine, including politics, government, business,

youth groups, civil society, agriculture, and minority women from IDP camps. The Women's Evening forum allowed women to discuss experiences and challenges, share stories of resilience and make requests to the Special Envoy on issues of GEWE, including the need for more gender-responsive policies and service delivery in Rakhine. Women's recommendations included the need for high-quality education, such as access to tertiary education for IDPs, the development of an industrial zone targeted at women to increase opportunities for women's employment, strengthening the rule of law, and improved protection and assistance of displaced minority groups, including advocacy for their possible return to their places of origin.



Women's Evening attendees, Sittwe Hotel, 2019 [Photo credit: Phyo Min Thu/UN Women]

Saw May Hat Aung from Rakhine Women Union CSO stated that, "There is a lack of engagement between women in Rakhine, and we need to work on this to improve cooperation. Such gatherings are very good to know about each other and hear from women from different backgrounds. Women are working for gender equality and women's rights but they have challenges from different sides. It would be great to have such gatherings more frequently so that women can voice their opinions and be heard widely." Closing the forum, the Special Envoy highlighted that she will convey the messages shared by the women to the UN globally and reiterated the importance of social cohesion and the role women can play in this process, building on women's common strengths and challenges across different groups and sectors.

Gender-responsive planning and budgeting

From November 2019 to February 2020, UN Women, in collaboration with UNDP, DSW and MOFPI, conducted a series of training sessions on GRB at the state and township levels in six townships in central and southern Rakhine.

In Ramree, a township officer from the Information and Public Relations Department commented: "The training has been very useful. Before, whenever I went to the villages for advocacy or public awareness



Group work during GRB training in Ramree Township, 2019 [Photo credit: Nan Sanhom/UN Women]

sessions on subjects determined by the upper levels of the department, I never thought about gender. I just went on to address the subjects, but now I know that it's important to involve women, those with disabilities and the elderly in the advocacy sessions."

The GRB training targeted members of the Women's Committees and TPICs and state departmental officers. Through the collaboration between UN Women and UNDP, GRB and gender mainstreaming principles will be applied to the community projects supported by the township grants under the TDLG programme—those related to school infrastructure, rural health care, vocational training and water supply.